COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

September 1, 2019 – August 31, 2022

VASHON EDUCATION ASSOCIATION and VASHON ISLAND SCHOOL DISTRICT #402

Contents

ARTICLE 1 – AGREEMENT CONDITIONS	1
Section 1.1 – Preamble	1
Section 1.3 – Status of Agreement	
Section 1.4 – Compliance of Agreement	
Section 1.6 - Agreement Administration	
Section 1.7 - Printing/Distribution of Agreement	2 2
Section 1.8 – No Strike/No Lock-out	2
ARTICLE 2 - RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	3
Section 2.1 – Management Rights	3
Section 2.2 – Association Rights and Privileges - Access	3
ARTICLE 3 - PERSONNEL	4
Section 3.1 – Individual Rights	4
Section 3.2 – Due Process	4
Section 3.3 – Employee Responsibilities	
Section 3.4 - Academic Freedom	6
Section 3.5 – Controversial Topics	6
Section 3.6 – Personnel Files	
Section 3.7 – Teacher Protection	
Section 3.8 – Student Discipline	
Section 3.9 – Individual Teacher Contract	
Section 3.10 – Non-Continuing Contracts	
Section 3.11 – Assignment and Transfer	
Section 3.12 – Work Day	
Section 3.13 –Work Year	
Section 3.14 – Class Size	
Section 3.15 – Special Education Caseloads	15 16
Section 3.17 – Classroom Visitation	
Section 3.18 – Calendar	
Section 3.19 – Grievance Procedure	
Section 3.20 – Non-Classroom Certificated Staff Evaluation	
Section 3.22 – Reduction in Force or Employees/Employment of Reduced Employees	
ARTICLE 4 – LEAVES	
Section 4.1 – Wellness Leave	32
Section 4.2 – Sick Leave Cashout	
Section 4.3 – Bereavement Leave	
Section 4.4 – Leaves of Absence	_
Section 4.5 – Sabbatical Leave	
Section 4.6 – Jury Service	
Section 4.7 – Association Leave	
Section 4.8 – President Release Time	

Section 4.9 – Child-Rearing Leave	36
Section 4.10 – Family and Medical Leave Act	
ARTICLE 5 – COMPENSATION	37
Section 5.1 – Salary Schedule	
Section 5.2 – Staff Incentives	
Section 5.3 – Non-Athletic Extracurricular Supplemental Salary Schedules	
Section 5.4 – Supplemental Pay Rates	
Section 5.5 – Traffic Safety Education	
Section 5.6 – Insurance Benefits	
Section 5.7 – Payroll Deductions	
Section 5.9– Association Dues	
Section 5.10 – Substitute Pay	
ARTICLE 6 – DURATION	
APPENDIX A: COMPREHENSIVE EVALUATION	
APPENDIX B: FOCUSED EVALUATION	44
APPENDIX C: GOAL SETTING AND PG PLAN	45
APPENDIX D: MARZANO AT A GLANCE	47
APPENDIX E: COMPREHENSIVE EVALUATION TIMELINE	49
APPENDIX F: ENHANCEMENT CONTRACT	50
APPENDIX G: CO-CURRICULAR STIPEND	51
APPENDIX I: GRIEVANCE FORM	53
APPENDIX J1-3: SALARY SCHEDULES	55
APPENDIX K: MOU NEW EDUCATOR SUPPORT	61

ARTICLE 1 – AGREEMENT CONDITIONS

Section 1.1 - Preamble

This Agreement is entered into between the Vashon Island School District, hereafter referred to as the "District", and the Vashon Education Association, hereafter called the "Association".

It is the purpose and intent of the parties hereto to provide in this Agreement for orderly collective bargaining relations between the District and the Association, to set forth the wages, hours, and terms and conditions of employment of the certificated employees represented by the Association to the end that quality education for the children of the School District will be served.

The Association and the District continue to strive for a relationship that is focused on providing the best possible learning environment for all students. We believe that there is a strong relationship between the education of our students and the empowerment of the staff entrusted with the direct responsibility for their learning. This Agreement commits both parties to a collaborative relationship in providing for the best possible learning environment for all students.

We recognize that our stakeholders (students, parents, teachers, support staff, administrators and community) are the focus of our efforts as we strive to improve our school system. Each group should be involved in decisions that affect them and be recognized for and share in the success of their efforts.

Both parties agree that our educational work is best conducted in a relationship and an environment that promotes trust. We pledge to work in ways that reflect our shared mission, norms and operating principles.

Section 1.2 – Recognition

The District recognizes the Vashon Education Association as the exclusive bargaining representative for all non-supervisory certificated personnel who hold valid contracts with the District and who are paid on the certificated salary schedule for assignments, such as classroom Teachers, Counselors, Librarians, Speech/Language Pathologists, Occupational Therapists, School Psychologists, Physical Therapists, ELL (English Language Learner) teachers, Registered Nurses, Curriculum Teacher Leaders, Vocational Instructors, and Teachers on Special Assignment. The term "teacher", when used in this Agreement, shall refer to all employees in the bargaining unit as defined above, and shall include represented substitutes.

Represented substitutes are those who work in the same position for twenty (20) consecutive days or any thirty (30) days during the current school year.

Substitute teachers shall be properly placed on the salary schedule on the twenty-first (21st) consecutive day of a single assignment, and continue at that rate as long as employed in the same position for that school year. No other provision of this contract shall apply to substitute teachers, except the following portions of the contract will be applied:

1. 30 or More Cumulative Days:

Article 1 Article 2 Sections 3.1, 3.3, 3.4, 3.5, 3.6.A, 3.6.B, 3.7, 3.13, 3.14

2. 20 Consecutive Days:

All of the 30+ days, plus Articles 3.11 and 3.12

Employees with written replacement employee contracts shall be covered by all sections of this Agreement, except that such replacement employees have no rights to continued employment at the expiration of their contract term.

Section 1.3 - Status of Agreement

This Agreement shall become effective as specified in Article 6. The language of this Agreement shall supersede language in any rules, regulations, policies, or resolutions of the District, which is contrary to or inconsistent with its terms.

Section 1.4 – Compliance of Agreement

All individual regular personal service contracts shall be consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement or are subject to amendment and adjustment to conform with the immediate successor Agreement.

Section 1.5 - Conformity to Law

This Agreement shall be governed and construed according to the Constitution and Laws of the State of Washington. If any provision of this Agreement, or any application of this Agreement to any teacher or groups of teachers covered hereby shall be found contrary to law by a tribunal of competent jurisdiction, such provision or application shall have effect only to the extent permitted by law, and all other provisions or applications of the Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

If any provision of this Agreement is so held to be contrary to law, the parties may by mutual agreement commence negotiations on said provision as soon thereafter as is reasonably possible.

Section 1.6 - Agreement Administration

An Association representative(s) shall meet with the Superintendent or designee at a scheduled monthly meeting to discuss matters covered by this Agreement. Such meetings may be postponed by either party. These meetings are not intended to bypass administrative channels, the negotiations, or the grievance procedure.

At the discretion of either party, additional meetings may be scheduled, at a mutually agreeable time, but not later than five (5) working days from the date the request is made.

Section 1.7 - Printing/Distribution of Agreement

Within thirty (30) days following the ratification and signing of this Agreement by the parties, both parties will have a signed copy of the ratified, final agreement. The District shall post a copy of this Agreement on the District website and the Association shall post a copy of this Agreement on its website.

Section 1.8 - No Strike/No Lock-out

The Association agrees that during the term of this Agreement it will not cause or encourage its members to engage in any strike or other work stoppage. The District agrees it will not lock out its employees.

In the event of a strike, sit down or slow down against the District, all terms and conditions of this Agreement shall be suspended for the duration of such activities.

ARTICLE 2 - RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Section 2.1 – Management Rights

All terms and conditions of employment not covered by this Agreement shall continue to be subject to the District's direction and control.

Section 2.2 – Association Rights and Privileges - Access

Duly-authorized representatives of the local Association shall be permitted to transact official Association business on school property at all reasonable times provided that it does not interrupt normal school operations of assigned duties. It is the responsibility of the above-mentioned Association representative to report to the building principal's office prior to contacting members in individual buildings.

A. Equipment and Facilities Use – The Association may use school equipment, including email and other available technology, duplicating equipment, and audiovisual equipment normally available to teachers after school hours, provided that such equipment shall not be removed from school property. The building administrator's office will be notified prior to use of school equipment. The use shall be for internal Association business. Materials produced on school equipment shall be limited to internal Association communications. Expendable supplies, in connection with such equipment use, will be furnished or paid for by the Association.

School facilities may be used for Association meetings at reasonable times during non-duty hours provided that such meetings shall not interfere with the normal school operations and reservations through the Vashon Island School District-Vashon Park Inter-local Agreement. The Association will give prior notice for any such activity or property use. Pursuant to RCW 28A.320.510, the District has the right to acquire a reasonable rental for the use of School District facilities and equipment.

The Association shall be responsible for claims arising from accidents, theft, and loss or damage resulting from the use of facilities and equipment.

B. Membership Communication – Interschool mail facilities and district email may be used for distribution of Association communications so long as such communications are labeled as Association materials, are sent to Association members only, contain the name of the authorizing Association official and are not defaming to any individual or group.

The Association may post notices of activities and matters of Association concern on designated teacher bulletin boards, one of which shall be provided in each faculty lounge, provided such notices are labeled as Association materials and contain the name of the authorizing Association official and are not defaming to any individual or group.

- **C. Availability of Information** The Board agrees to furnish to the Association in response to reasonable requests all information which is public record, in accordance with statutes.
- D. New Employees The District will provide the Association reasonable access to new employees of the bargaining unit for the purposes of presenting information about their exclusive bargaining representative to the new employee. The presentation may occur during a new employee orientation provided by the District, or at another time mutually agreed to by the District and Association. No employee may be mandated to attend the meetings or presentations by the Association. "Reasonable access" for the purposes of this section means: (a) The access to the new employee occurs within ninety days of the employee's start date within the bargaining unit; (b) The access is for no less than thirty minutes; and (c) The access occurs during the new employee's regular work hours at the employee's regular worksite, or at a location mutually agreed to by the District and Association.

ARTICLE 3 - PERSONNEL

Section 3.1 - Individual Rights

- A. There shall be no unlawful discrimination against an employee or applicant for employment by reason of race, creed, color, marital status, sex, age, sexual orientation, national origin, domicile, or because of his/her membership or non-membership in employee organizations.
- B. Complaints alleging misconduct that could lead to discipline will be handled under the procedures in Section 3.2 (Due Process). Complaints impacting an employee's performance evaluation will be handled under the procedures in Sections 3.20 and 3.21 (Evaluation). For other complaints (i.e., complaints not alleging misconduct or not impacting an evaluation), the complainant will be advised to first take up the complaint with the employee. The District and Association support the principle that issues and concerns should always be dealt with first at the level closest to the individuals involved. Employees always have the right to request colleagues or administrators to join them in meetings with parents, students or community members to address the complaints, concerns or issues not subject to Sections 3.2, 3.20 and 3.21

Section 3.2 - Due Process

- A. Steps in the Process When the District receives a complaint or allegation that may be used in discipline, the District will provide the due process in Section 3.2 summarized in the checklist below:
 - 1. The District shares nature of the allegations (see Section B below);
 - 2. Employee has the right to representation (see Section C below);
 - 3. An employee may be placed on administrative leave (see Section D below);
 - 4. The District will investigate the allegations (see Section E below);
 - 5. The employee has the right to respond to any and all evidence prior to discipline being determined (see Section E below);
 - 6. The District will determine whether discipline is appropriate (see Section F below);
 - 7. Discipline will be documented (see Section G below) and handled confidentially (see Section H below); and
 - 8. Discipline may be challenged by the employee (see Section I below);
- **B.** Allegations of Misconduct When the District receives a complaint or allegation that may be used in discipline, the District will share the nature of the allegations with the employee and the Association President within five (5) workdays of receipt, except in cases in which the District has been asked by an outside investigative agency to protect the confidentiality of the allegations. Anonymous complaints may not be used against an employee unless the complaint is investigated thoroughly and found to be true.
- C. Right to Representation When an employee is (1) questioned by a supervisor for the purpose of seeking information which may be used as the basis for discipline; (2) being informed of allegations that could lead to discipline; or (3) receiving discipline, the employee shall be apprised that he or she is entitled to request and have present a representative of the Association at any meeting relating to such discipline. Other employees who are interviewed concerning an allegation have the right to be accompanied by an Association representative. If an employee makes a request for Association representation, the meeting will be held within three (3) days or earlier whenever possible.
- **D.** Administrative Leave In cases where the health, safety or well-being of students and/or employees or the employee in question is believed to be at risk, the District may place the employee on paid administrative leave. This leave may continue until an investigation is completed and the allegations against the individual are found to be unsubstantiated or there is disciplinary action. Any investigation will be completed in a timely fashion.

- E. Investigations The District will ensure that anyone investigating misconduct has received investigation training. The Association will inform the District when it believes a different investigator should be appointed. As a part of any investigation of misconduct, the employee will be given an opportunity to respond to the allegations prior to discipline being determined. For an investigation resulting in an adverse effect on the employee's contract (suspension without pay or discharge), specific details, findings and documentation will be provided to the employee and VEA president, at least two (2) working days prior to a final decision regarding the level of discipline. The employee may choose to respond to the specific details, findings and documentation during this period of time before discipline is issued.
- F. Just Cause for Discipline No employee will be disciplined without just and sufficient cause. Discipline will be progressive (starting with the lowest level of discipline necessary to correct the behavior) and corrective rather than punitive. The level of discipline will respond to the severity, frequency and nature of the misconduct. Types of discipline will include:
 - 1. written reprimand(s);
 - 2. suspension(s) without pay; and
 - 3. discharge or nonrenewal

In lieu of discipline, an administrator may clarify a standard of conduct by using a non-disciplinary letter of direction or verbal directive.

- G. Documentation Documentation will be placed in the personnel file for discipline. When the District receives an allegation of misconduct by an employee and the District does not investigate, all information concerning this allegation shall be removed from all files and destroyed. When such an allegation is made and the allegation is investigated thoroughly and found to be without merit, the file shall be kept in a locked file at the District Office and the information will not be used against the employee. When such an allegation is made and the allegation is investigated thoroughly and found to warrant discipline, the file shall be kept in the locked file at the District Office.
- **H. Confidentiality** The act of discipline shall be done in private and will be kept confidential by the District, unless otherwise required by the public disclosure law.
- Challenges Discipline which is an adverse effect on an employee's contract (suspension without pay or discharge) may be challenged through the statutory hearing process. All other discipline may be challenged through the grievance process (see Section 3.19).

Section 3.3 - Employee Responsibilities

The employee shall care for instructional materials and equipment and shall promptly report damage, loss, theft of equipment, furniture or fixtures to his/her supervisor.

It shall be the responsibility of the teacher to follow the prescribed courses of study and to enforce the rules and regulations of the School District, the State Superintendent of Public Instruction and the State Board of Education, maintaining and rendering the appropriate records and reports.

Teachers shall be responsible for the evaluation of each pupil's educational growth and development and for making periodic reports to parents or guardians and to the designated school administrator.

Teachers are required to make due preparation daily for their duties. Preparation is to include attendance at teacher's meetings and such other professional work contributing to efficient school service as may be required by the principal, superintendent or Board of Directors.

The District will designate employees to administer medication pursuant to and in compliance with board policy and state law.

Section 3.4 - Academic Freedom

Teachers shall have the right, and it shall be their duty, to direct and control within reasonable limits of laws and district policy the age appropriate studies of their pupils, taking into consideration individual differences among pupils, provided, that all pupils shall receive instruction in such prescribed courses of study as required by law and regulation.

Section 3.5 - Controversial Topics

The District and the Association believe that controversial issues are a part of the District's instructional program when related to subject matter in a given grade level or specific curricular field. Employees will use professional judgment in determining the appropriateness of the issue to the curriculum and the maturity of students. All instructional activities shall comply with the District Controversial Issues/Guest Speakers policy (BP 2331).

Section 3.6 - Personnel Files

There will be only two files, a building file and a District Personnel file. These files shall be locked. All employees' District and building files will be kept confidential and will be available for review by:

- 1. The individual employee and, subject to the employee's written consent, an authorized representative
- 2. Those district employees and representatives designated by the Superintendent who have a need to review the file in order to assist the performance functions of the Personnel Coordinator.

The contents of an employee's District personnel file will contain an application for employment, correspondence, pertinent data concerning the employee's employment and summary evaluation reports. All information placed in the District file will be signed by the employee with the exception of transcripts or other documents regularly included in all files by the Personnel Office.

The contents of an employee's building file will be maintained by the building principal/ supervisor. This file is the evaluation-working file and shall contain items that the principal /supervisor utilizes in the evaluation process. Every year there will be a mandatory review of this file by the employee and the principal/supervisor as a regular part of the evaluation process. Materials that continue from one school year to the next and/or are placed in the employee's district personnel file should be signed by the employee to indicate knowledge of the material. If the employee refuses to sign any document related to either the personnel or building evaluation file, the principal/supervisor shall note on the document the employee's refusal to sign.

An employee may request the removal of any derogatory materials after two years, except evaluations, from either the Building file or District file. Material may be removed by mutual agreement. A denial of request may be appealed to the Superintendent or his/her designee.

When computers or other forms of technology are used for personnel related matters, reasonable effort will be made to restrict access and ensure confidentiality.

Section 3.7 - Teacher Protection

A. Insurance - The School District shall provide employees with insurance protection covering those employees while engaged in the maintenance of order and discipline and the protection of school personnel and the property thereof. Such insurance protection must include, as a minimum, liability insurance covering injury to persons and property and insurance protecting those

employees from loss or damage of their personal property incurred while so engaged. (RCW 28A.405.370)

- **B. Assault** Any case of assault upon an employee shall be promptly reported to his/her immediate supervisor.
- **C. Absences** Whenever an employee is absent from employment or unable to perform currently contracted duties as a result of assault sustained in the course of employment, such absence will not be charged to accumulated wellness leave.
- **D. Examination** The District may require a physical examination to verify the disability. The cost of the requested exam shall be borne by the District.
- **E. Transportation** Teachers shall be covered by the District's broad form excess liability insurance when transporting students to and from student activities with District approval.
- **F. Weapons** The District and the Association are jointly committed to providing quality educational program in an open, supportive environment which protects the safety and security of all students and staff.

Therefore, the parties agree that an optimal teaching and learning climate for staff and students requires a no tolerance policy for weapons, dangerous devices, and assaultive behavior. It is agreed that the possession or use of weapons, explosives, firecrackers, illegal knives or other items capable of producing bodily harm is prohibited. The penalty for possession or use of any weapons or dangerous devices, including but not limited to any weapon listed as a deadly weapon in RCW 9A.04.110 or local ordinances, shall be expulsion or other serious sanction. For any item that appears to be a weapon, is used as a weapon, or the victim reasonably believes to be a weapon, the preceding shall apply. (It is understood that the District will follow a student's due process requirement.)

Students who commit an assault shall be emergency expelled or subject to other serious appropriate sanction. The standards for weapons and dangerous devices and serious assaultive behavior shall apply to all students and staff. The District will make every legal effort to ensure the safety of staff and students.

Certificated staff with a need to know will be informed if a student is readmitted or admitted to school after committing any of the above offenses. Compliance with this section shall be consistent with all laws and requirements for student protection, including special education students. See Section 3.8.C regarding the building-level discussion on information-sharing protocols.

- **G.** Threats Against Staff In the event a staff member is threatened he or she will notify the building principal or assistant principal.
 - 1. Teachers receiving students who have a history of being a threat to the safety and well being of teachers and/or students will be notified about the history of said student when known and/or when the law permits. See Section 3.8.C regarding the building-level discussion on information-sharing protocols.
 - Verbal assaultive behavior means a purposeful attack with the intent to intimidate or cause emotional harm. Physical assaultive behavior means a purposeful attack with the intent to do physical harm.
 - 3. Threat is defined as an action, behavior or statement that causes the receiving individual to believe he/she has a potential for harm.

H. Safe Working Environment - After first attempting to resolve the matter through the building principal, employees shall then refer unresolved complaints regarding their safety and health in the work environment to the Labor Management Committee. The Committee shall attempt to find a mutually-agreeable resolution to the issue.

Section 3.8 - Student Discipline

- A. To maintain a sound learning environment, the District shall expect acceptable behavior on the part of all students who attend schools in the District. The District recognizes the right, and responsibility, of a staff member to take appropriate disciplinary action to correct a student who disrupts classroom activities, abuses or insults a staff member ,willfully disobeys a staff member, uses abusive or foul language, violates school rules, or otherwise interferes with an orderly educational process. In incidents that require administrative interventions the staff member will inform the appropriate administrator as to the nature of the offense. Appropriate staff members will be informed of the actions taken in response to referrals for administrative intervention.
- B. Student conduct rules adopted by the Board shall be interpreted to ensure that the optimum learning atmosphere of the classroom is maintained, and that the highest consideration is given to the judgment of qualified certificated educators regarding conditions necessary to maintain the optimum learning atmosphere. Copies of the District policy shall be provided and reviewed by the building administrator with all teachers annually, prior to the first student day.
- C. Each spring, the teachers at each building shall be involved in the decision-making process for developing, reviewing and/or revising building disciplinary standards and procedures. The purpose of the review is to develop a building-wide consensus or shared agreement on building disciplinary standards and procedures. The focus of the annual review shall be to identify procedures which are working and those which are not working. The review shall also include information-sharing protocols for student misconduct and discipline records with educators who have a legitimate educational interest ("need to know"). The building disciplinary standards and procedures will be reviewed in the fall with all teachers to increase knowledge and consistent practice. The results of the annual building review shall be reported and discussed by the District and Association Labor-Management team in order to identify opportunities for District-level support, staffing and policy changes.
- <u>D.</u> In emergency situations regarding the exercise of authority by a teacher to control and maintain order and discipline, the teacher shall use reasonable and professional judgment concerning matters not provided for by specific policies adopted by the Board and not inconsistent with Federal and State laws and regulations.
- <u>D.</u> Each teacher shall be advised of any complaint made to the principal or other School District administrator regarding the teacher's discipline of students on the day of the complaint or by the first break during the next work day. The teacher shall be given the opportunity to present his or her version of the incident and to meet with the complaining party in the event that a conference with the complaining party is arranged. See Section 3.2, Due Process for additional employee protections and procedures.
- E. Employees shall have the authority to exclude from their classrooms or activity area any student who creates a disruption of the educational process in violation of the building disciplinary standards. This removal shall be for all or any portion of the balance of the school day or until the principal or supervisor has met with the teacher, whichever occurs first. An excluded student shall not be returned during the balance of that class or activity period without the consent of the staff member. Prior to removing a student, except in an emergency, the staff member shall have first tried alternative forms of corrective action. Special rules may apply to students with an IEP or a 504 plan.

F. In cases of misconduct or insubordination, when the teacher deems it necessary he/she may recommend to the principal a pupil's suspension or expulsion from school, or alternatives to exclusion from school.

Section 3.9 – Individual Teacher Contract

The District shall provide each teacher an individual contract per Washington State Law, State Board of Education regulations, and this Agreement.

The individual contract for employees of the District, if issued prior to the completion of negotiations, shall contain a rider allowing adjustments as per the negotiated Agreement. The individual contract shall be for the number of onsite work days identified in this Agreement (Section 3.13.B). Individual teacher contracts must be signed within ten working days of distribution by the personnel department. Prior to contract distribution, this timeline will be publicized by the personnel department via email. Individuals who have not signed their contracts within 24 hours of the deadline will receive one reminder contact and if contract is not signed within 24 hours after the reminder, the position will be posted as per usual district job posting procedures.

Section 3.10 - Non-Continuing Contracts

Certified personnel hired as leave replacement employees, pursuant to RCW 28A.405.900 as now existing or hereafter amended, shall be issued non-continuing contracts and afforded all the rights and privileges pertaining to regular employment under this Agreement, except for the right of continued employment beyond expiration of the underlying leave or the current school year, whichever comes first.

Section 3.11 - Assignment and Transfer

- **A.** Vacancies Vacancies on the professional staff will be filled according to the following considerations:
 - Voluntary changes in assignment may first be made at the building level. Employees will be reassigned on the basis of the needs of the District, the Employee's qualifications, and pending transfer requests.
 - Vacancies which still exist after such building level change shall be posted throughout the District. This district-wide posting will be prior to the hiring of any person from without the District. Prior to placement of an individual from outside the District, the superintendent or designee will review pending requests for transfer made by April 15 from employees desiring transfer. Public notice of positions open will not be released prior to District posting. In filling vacancies, where the District determines that two or more applicants are equally qualified, the District will offer the vacancy to the most senior applicant.
 - Association members will be e-mailed "open position" notices when school is not in session.
 - Except in unusual circumstances, transfer will be made at the end of a semester/trimester.
 - 5. Employees must submit requests for transfers and job shares prior to the first Friday of April each school year in order for transfer/job share requests to be considered for the next school year. An employee has no contract right to be considered for transfer/job share if a request is submitted after the first Friday of April each year and the District reserves the discretion to honor or not honor such requests.
 - 6. During the summer vacation period, the District shall e-mail all "open position" notices to each member of the bargaining unit. A member shall notify the District by the last student day of the school year if the member wants the posting sent somewhere other than the

member's District e-mail address. Such employees shall comply with provisions of the posting, such as application deadlines.

- **B. Involuntary Transfer** Should it be necessary to involuntarily transfer an employee from building to building, grade level at the elementary level or a majority of subjects at the secondary level, the District will consider impact on District program in conjunction with employee seniority. In implementation of transfer the following conditions will prevail:
 - 1. As much notification as possible will be given, in writing, by the Superintendent or designee to the employees being transferred.
 - 2. When an employee is involuntarily required to move from one classroom to another or voluntarily accepts a move or grade level assignment that is necessary because of staffing reconfigurations, the District will provide two (2) days for moving or two (2) days of release time.
 - This does not apply to employees who have submitted a transfer request for the respective position or for assignments that are the result of the opening of a new or remodeled building.
- **C. Assignment Notification** The District will notify certificated staff of their tentative assignment(s) prior to May 15th.

Section 3.12 - Work Day

- **A. General Description** Teachers are required to be present and on duty thirty (30) minutes before the opening of school in the morning, and remain on the job for seven and one-half (7.5) hours. Requests for deviations from this schedule shall be presented to the Building Administrator or designee for approval no later than September 15th of each school year.
- **B. Meeting Attendance** Attendance at faculty meetings called by the building principal shall be required of teachers. The faculty and building principal at each building will mutually develop procedures to help alleviate both the number and length of meetings.
- C. Duty-Free Lunch All certificated personnel shall be allowed a reasonable lunch period of not less than thirty (30) continuous minutes per day during the regular school lunch periods and during which they shall have no assigned duties. An employee may leave school premises during the thirty (30) minute duty-free lunch period, provided the Employee informs the principal or designee of time of departure and estimated time of return.
- D. Travel Time / Mileage Employees who must travel from one building to another as a regular part of their assignments will be assigned reasonable travel time and be reimbursed for mileage at the District rate. Fifteen (15) minutes is a reasonable travel time between the high school campus and either Chautauqua or McMurray. Per diem pay will be provided if the travel is assigned during an employee's contractual planning time.
- E. Emergency Classroom Coverage The principal or designee may assign Employees to cover classes if time will not permit a substitute to serve in excess of one (1) hour or if a qualified substitute is not available. The principal will make every reasonable effort to distribute said duty equitably among available Employees. Employees covering a class during their assigned preparation period will receive compensation at the hourly per diem rate of an employee placed at the BA+0/0 years of experience step of the salary schedule (\$37.92 in 2019-20; \$38.72 in 2020-21; and \$39.53 in 2021-22).
- **F. Principal Designee** Members who serve as a substitute principal (Principal Designee) shall receive two additional hours at the per diem rate of pay for these duties.

- **G. Preparation Time** Teachers assigned to classrooms at the secondary level shall have a minimum of fifty (50) minutes preparation time during the work day. Block or other schedules which provide equivalent time will be presented to the labor-management committee for approval.
 - Teachers at the elementary level shall have a weekly average of 250 minutes in addition to time outside the school day. Our goal is to provide 250 minutes per week not including recess and where that cannot be achieved, it will be averaged over two weeks. The principal will work with a committee to put together the master schedule. The principal will invite grade level representatives and all of the specialists to participate in the committee.
 - 2. In addition to the above stipulations special education staff will be provided the following:
 - a. Teachers responsible for development and completion of the Washington Alternative Portfolio Assessment shall be granted two days of release time per portfolio. If requirements for this assessment are altered during the duration of this agreement the parties may meet to review this provision.
 - In addition to regularly scheduled planning time secondary teachers will have one
 (1) period per week designated for team-wide case management. Elementary special education team in collaboration with their supervisor will schedule one hour per week of common time for case management.
 - c. Each building shall have a plan for responding to students with emergent needs that arise during the special education teacher's planning and lunch periods so that the special education staff member does not lose any protected time.
 - 3. In the event that a teacher agrees to perform additional classroom duties during this preparation time on a daily regularly-scheduled basis, additional compensation proportional to increased classroom contact time will be provided; part-time classroom teachers will be compensated proportionate to their assignments. This shall be consistent with current practice.
 - 4. Deviations from the plan may be adjusted to fit mutually-agreed needs.
- H. Inclement Weather Changes to School Day On days in which the school day is delayed or altered due to inclement weather, employees shall report to work one-half hour before students are expected to arrive. Employees who are unable to report on or before the time students arrive because of road conditions or weather unique to that employee's commute may use wellness leave.
- **I.** Teachers will not be required to attend WIAA games or school dances beyond their workday.

Section 3.13 -Work Year

A. General – A high quality educational program results when staff has sufficient time to prepare, assess, revise, share and reflect upon instructional approaches. Time for planning at all levels—district, school, team and individual—is essential to building a comprehensive instructional program. Professional learning communities (PLC) shall be the organizing mechanism for our collective effort to provide a high-quality educational program.

B. Length of Work Year

- 1. Employees will work 180 days of student instruction.
- 2. A minimum of 32 hours within the 180 student instructional days will be available for non-instructional work during a late arrival or early dismissal of students.

- 3. Four workdays will be scheduled on the work year calendar for educators to be on-site working together without students on activities such as PLC meetings, District-level culture and "school year kick-off" meetings; building-level culture, shared work, and required trainings; student/family orientations; and professional development.
 - a. Two of these days will be scheduled on the Tuesday and Thursday of the week prior to the first student day of the school year; one will be scheduled on the second Friday of October; and one will be scheduled on the second Friday of March. Specific dates may change upon mutual agreement.
 - b. Paid professional development may be scheduled and offered on days outside of these four on-site work days but educator attendance will be optional.
 - c. Building-level leadership will seek input from educators about their preferences for when to schedule student/family orientation type of activities.
- 4. Up to five additional hours will be worked as scheduled by the principal for staff retreats, student led conferences, open house, etc.
- 5. Educators are salaried professionals who work many days and hours outside the scheduled days identified above to prepare classrooms and lessons; assess student work and communicate with families about student progress; maintain educational records; and communicate with colleagues about shared work. The amount of time required to complete these responsibilities and the schedule for such time varies from educator to educator within the educator's professional discretion. Nevertheless, the Wednesday and Friday of the week prior to the first student day of the school year (specific dates may change, subject to mutual agreement), and the day between the semesters, will be reserved as protected individual time without administratively-scheduled district or building meetings. This reflects key times when educators may, within their own discretion, naturally need to be working on important individual responsibilities. These are not required on-site work days and educators may choose to complete their work on-site, off-site or even at some other time.
- 6. The school year calendar shall be developed in accordance with the procedures in Section 3.18 below.

C. Coordination of Activities on Non-Instructional Work Time

- Building principals, district administrators and the PLC Leads will develop a plan and goals for the non-instructional work for the year, with input from educators (sections B.2 and B.3 above). The non-instructional work days prior to the start of the student school year shall be planned starting in the spring prior to the following school year.
 - a. The plan and goals shall include an intentional balance of whole group, small group and individual work related to professional development (training), focused PLC meeting time, development of curricular materials, assessment and reporting of student growth, state or federally-mandated training, and implementation of district, building and PLC goals.
 - b. The annual plan will focus on a few key initiatives and allow PLCs to revisit and continue the work from one PLC meeting to another. Staff are expected to use their best professional judgment to accomplish the plans and goals set forth for the year.
 - c. Time set aside for PLC meetings may include individual implementation or planning of PLC work as determined by the PLCs. PLC teams shall coordinate and designate at least fifteen (15) hours of the total time for individual work. Non-

instructional work time near the beginning and end of academic terms shall be set-aside and protected for individual work on reporting of student growth and planning of new classes/units of instruction.

- d. Plans for the use of building-level time during the on-site work days prior to the first student day of the school year shall include time for staff to communicate with each other about student health concerns, IEPs and 504 plans.
- PLCs will collect and share the natural artifacts of their non-instructional work with colleagues and principals to promote communication within the building community, provide evidence of quality professional practices for performance evaluations, and qualify for clock hours when possible under state statutes and regulations.
- 3. Principals will work with individual PLC groups when necessary to improve collaborative and collegial practices focused on improving instructional practice and student learning. The District and Association will discuss and monitor progress on the productive use of PLCs and non-instructional workdays at each labor-management meeting.
- Authorized leaves in this collective bargaining agreement may be used on a noninstructional workday.
- 5. Specialists, itinerants and teachers of unique subjects (i.e. "singleton teachers," or special education teachers) shall propose meaningful and relevant collaboration plans to their administrators and PLC Leads that acknowledge:
 - a. Flexibility for responding to urgent and timely individual work;
 - The importance of such staff collaborating with other teams within their buildings;
 and
 - c. Staff members' unique or district-wide professional development needs.

Upon communication/agreement with building principals, such educators shall be released from attending building- or district-level meetings on scheduled work days which are not relevant to their assignment in order to focus on other priorities directly relevant to their assignment.

6. Building principals with PLC leaders will, at least annually, in the spring, gather feedback and reflect with building leaders on how building- and district-level work was planned, paced and scheduled throughout the year, including the days before the start of the student school year. Such feedback and reflection shall be shared at labor-management meetings identified in paragraph three above to inform the subsequent school year planning, by leadership teams, for those days.

Section 3.14 - Class Size

- A. Student Load General Education: Individual class size to qualify for remedy:
 - 1. Elementary:

Grade Level	in excess of
K	20
1	22
2	24
3	24
4	26
5	27

2. Secondary:

Total Daily Load per 1.0 FTE 140 (without homeroom/advisory)

3. Traditional classroom setting-elementary: See above

4. Traditional classroom setting-secondary: Excess of 30 students

5. Gym based class: Excess of 35 students

6. Music class: Excess of 65 students

7. Classes requiring handling hazardous materials: Excess of 28 students

B. Special considerations

1. Teachers of classes requiring the use of hazardous materials may petition the Building Administrator to limit the class to not less than 24.

- 2. Station-based classes may be limited by the number of available stations. The station-based classroom student count will be determined through consultation between the instructor and the Building Administrator.
- 3. CTE (Career and Technical Education) class sections may be closed at a student count of 18 if it is determined by the instructor and the CTE Director that a significant safety hazard exists.
- 4. Performance based classes (i.e. music, play production, etc.) and PE classes are not subject to daily load limitations. For these classes only individual class size limits will apply.
- 5. Alternative education program limits will be set on a yearly basis by the program staff and administrator.
- 6. All general education and CTE classes must have a minimum enrollment of 15 students per 1.0 teacher FTE to be offered in the upcoming term. A teacher, with the written support of the Building Administrator, may petition the Superintendent to waive this requirement on a class by class basis.
- 7. These numbers are based on the current schedule configuration. If a configuration change is made the District and the Association will meet to review the load limits accordingly.
- 8. All limits above may be suspended in the case of a double levy failure or significant reduction in state funding levels.
- 9. Homeroom/advisory/SMART shall continue to be excluded from the daily load numbers in section A above as long as each building with some type of homeroom/advisory/SMART period meets yearly in the spring to evaluate and make changes as needed. The annual evaluation shall include some mechanism for full staff voice.

C. Remedy Process – General Education

The total remedy pool will be \$25,000 for each school year. For each student over the total daily load limit or the individual class limit the teacher will be reimbursed at a rate of \$12 per day per student FTE pro-rated as needed. To qualify, the student must be enrolled in the class for 11 or more days in the term. This reimbursement will be paid as a single payment at the end of the term in question. Teachers

at the elementary school will have the option of paraeducator assistance at a cost equivalent to the per day/per student payment as available under applicable collective bargaining agreements. Classroom assistance could begin on the 11th day of enrollment.

Any remaining funds in the pool at the end of the school year up to \$5,000 will roll forward and be added to the base \$25,000 pool for the subsequent school year. Any remaining funds in excess of \$5,000 will be distributed equitably among the individual schools for use in their individual building budgets in the following school year.

It is the responsibility of the Building Administrator to make all reasonable attempts to avoid the scheduling of students in a manner that results in class or daily load limits being exceeded. If no other reasonable option exists, the building administrator or his/her designee must notify the Superintendent of the overload to initiate payment.

If a student withdrawal results in a class or load limit falling out of remedy status the payment at the end of the term will reflect only those days during which the limit was exceeded.

At no time may an individual teacher's student count exceed both individual class load and total daily load limits simultaneously.

Section 3.15 - Special Education Caseloads

A. Case Load Sizes – Special Education

The District and Association believe that the broad spectrum of students' academic and behavioral needs requires that caseloads be controlled for optimal student success and professional effectiveness of all special education staff. In support of this belief we will follow the guidelines below for caseload sizes.

	Maximum IEP Load per 1.0 FTE	Additional Information
Early Childhood	14	15 students per class total including typically developing peers. Every effort will be made to balance and blend the class composition between Special Education students and their typically developing peers.
LRC K-5	28	
LRC 6-12	30	
SLC	9	
SLP	45	
Occupational /Physical Therapist	45	

B. Remedy Process - Special Education

When caseload is exceeded the remedy will be as follows:

Two hours of pay at per diem rate for each completed and submitted IEP in excess of caseload limit. In the event of a double levy election failure or negative change in state funding levels, caseload language will be suspended and re-negotiated.

C. Professional Development

To support the professional growth and program development needs of student services staff (special education teachers, school psychologists, OTs, SLPs, counselors, nurses) the District shall maintain three tiered levels of professional development:

- 1. Individual staff member needs \$500 per special education teacher per FTE and \$300 per other student services staff per FTE shall be allocated annually to each individual student services staff member to meet individual professional development needs determined by the individual staff member. (The amounts are different due to the potential need to cover substitute costs.) Professional development funds may be used to pay tuition, registration, fees, travel expenses, and/or materials related to professional development, as well as fees to elective professional organizations that provide access to professional development. Such funds may be carried over up to \$1,000 per special education teacher and \$600 per other student services staff in order to afford more expensive professional development options. If a substitute is needed to facilitate the release of an educator for professional development (e.g., special education teachers), the cost of the substitute may come from these professional development funds.
- 2. Special Education Team level needs Each building shall maintain a team of special education staff who shall meet on a regular basis. Other educational staff associate (ESA) staff members may be invited to participate in discussions of professional development and program development as the team finds helpful. At each regular meeting, the current availability and need for professional development shall be a standing agenda topic in order to hear educator voice regarding the need and to develop consensus on how best to meet the team's need. One of the options to be discussed, which may or may not be the right solution for a particular need, is engaging particular consultants or experts to work with the team(s) to review and develop educational programs for low incidence, high needs students with disabilities. District and building administrators shall keep each building team informed, throughout the school year, regarding the funds available for these needs.
- 3. System-wide needs Other professional development needs are wider than the individual or building level. District administrative staff shall solicit and evaluate the input from individuals, PLC leads and other teams on the professional development that would be useful for whole buildings or cross-building groups. This input will be used to inform the planning of building-level and district-level work for non-instructional time throughout the following school year (see Section 3.13.C.6).

Section 3.16 - Employee Facilities

Each building shall have the following facilities and equipment for the use of teachers in that building:

- 1. Space in each classroom to safely store instructional materials and supplies.
- A work area containing equipment and supplies to aid in the preparation of instructional materials.
- 3. A furnished faculty lounge and the availability of a telephone that offers privacy for contacting parents
- 4. A serviceable desk and chair and filing facilities in each classroom.

Section 3.17 - Classroom Visitation

- A. All visitors to a school and/or classroom shall obtain the approval of the principal, and if the visit is to a classroom, the time will be arranged after the principal has conferred with the teacher.
- B. The principal shall inform the visitor that the visitation is more productive if the visitor confers with the teacher after the visit.
- C. All unannounced visitors shall be reported to the principal's office.

Section 3.18 - Calendar

- A. The following parameters will be used to develop the calendar:
 - School starts for students after Labor Day except when it makes #2 below impossible.
 - 2. School is out by the end of the third week of June.
 - 3. Two on-site non-instructional workdays for educators will be scheduled in October and March unless the District and Association agree otherwise. See Section 3.13.B.3 above.
 - 4. School is not in session on national and state holidays.
 - 5. Winter break will be two full weeks and three weekends except when it makes #2 above impossible.
 - Mid-winter break will occur during the week of President's Day in February.
 - 7. Spring break will be during April.
 - 8. Required make-up days not otherwise built into the calendar_will be at the end of the school year.
 - 9. A non-work day will be scheduled between the semesters in January to accommodate grading and transitioning from one semester to other. These are not required on-site work days and educators may choose to complete their work on-site, off-site or even at some other time. See Section 3.13.B above.
- B. The District shall present a calendar that fits within these parameters to the Association at a labor/management meeting by March 1. These parameters shall not preclude negotiation on the topic of work days when the collective bargaining agreement is open.
- C. Plans for activities on non-instructional on-site work days shall be developed in accordance with Section 3.13 above.

Section 3.19 - Grievance Procedure

A. Definitions:

- 1. A grievance is an alleged misinterpretation of, misapplication of, or violation of terms and/or provisions of this agreement.
- A grievant shall mean an individual or a group of individuals, or the Association.
- 3. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as limiting the right of any employee having a complaint to discuss the matter informally with any appropriate member of the administration.

B. Procedure for Processing Grievances (Use the Grievance Form, Appendix I)

- STEP 1 Immediate Supervisor
 - a. The grievant and the Association, may orally present a grievance to the immediate supervisor.
 - b. If the grievance is not settled orally, a written statement of grievance shall be presented by the Association to the immediate supervisor within twenty (20)

working days after the occurrence of the grievance or within twenty (20) working days from the time the grievant should have reasonably become aware of the occurrence of the events giving rise to the grievance, whichever is later.

- c. The "Statement of Grievance" shall name the grievant(s) involved, the facts giving rise to the grievance, the specific provision(s) of the agreement alleged to be violated, and the remedy (specific relief) requested.
- d. The immediate supervisor, upon receipt of the written grievance, shall sign and date the grievance form and shall give a copy of the grievance form to the grievant(s), the Association and the superintendent. The immediate supervisor shall answer the grievance in writing. The immediate supervisor's answer shall include the reasons upon which the decision was based, within five (5) working days of receiving the grievance, and shall concurrently send a copy of the grievance, his/her decision, incorporating the reasons upon which the decision was based, to the grievant(s), the Association, and the Superintendent.

2. STEP 2 - Superintendent

- a. If no satisfactory settlement is reached at Step I, the grievance may be appealed to Step II. Superintendent or his/her designated representative, within seven (7) working days of receipt of the decision rendered in Step I.
- b. The Superintendent or his/her designated representative shall arrange for a grievance meeting with the grievant(s) and the Association and such meeting shall be scheduled within seven (7) working days of the receipt of the Step II Appeal. The purpose of this meeting shall be to effect a resolution of the grievance.
- c. The Superintendent or his/her designated representative shall provide a written decision, incorporating the reasons upon which the decision was based to the grievant(s), the Association and immediate supervisor within five (5) working days from the conclusion of the meeting.
- d. No new information may be introduced by either party after Step Two. At the conclusion of Step Two, either party may take the issue to arbitration.

3. STEP III - Arbitration

- a. If no satisfactory settlement is reached at Step II, the Association, within fifteen (15) working days of the receipt of the Step II decision, may appeal the final decision of the Employer to the American Arbitration Association for arbitration under the voluntary rules. Any grievance arising out of or relating to the interpretation or application of the terms and/or provisions of this Agreement may be submitted to arbitration unless specifically and expressly excluded within this Article.
- b. The arbitrator shall hold a hearing at a mutually agreeable time as soon as possible. The arbitrator will issue a decision within thirty (30) days from the date final written briefs have been submitted.
- c. The arbitrator's decision will be in writing and will set forth his/her findings of fact, reasoning, and conclusions on the issues submitted to him/her. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the District, the Association and the grievant(s).

C. Jurisdiction of the Arbitrator (Exclusions of Items Not Covered by the Contract)

- 1. The arbitrator shall be without power or authority to add to, subtract from or alter any of the terms of this Agreement.
- 2. The arbitrator shall be without power or authority to make any decision requiring the commission of an act prohibited by law.
- 3. The arbitrator shall have no power or authority to rule on any of the following:
 - a. The termination of services of or failure to reemploy any provisional employee.
 - b. The termination of services or failure to reemploy any employee to a position on supplemental salary schedules.
 - c. Any matter involving employee evaluation provided that Evaluation Procedures shall be subject to the arbitrator's review.
 - d. Any matter involving employee probation procedures, discharge, non-renewal, adverse affect or reduction in force.
 - e. Salary schedule growth steps procedures.
- 4. In cases of non-renewal and adverse effect decisions the Association may choose arbitration in lieu of the statutory hearing.

D. Time Limits

- 1. Time limits provided in this procedure may be extended by mutual agreement when signed by the parties.
- 2. Failure on the part of the District at any step of this procedure to communicate the decision on a grievance within the specific time limit shall permit the grievant to lodge an appeal at the next step of this procedure.
- 3. Any grievance not advanced by the grievant from one step to the next within the time limits of that step shall be deemed resolved by the District's answer to the previous step.

E. Accelerated Grievance Filing

- 4. In order to expedite grievance adjudication, the parties agree that any class action grievances and grievances involving the evaluation procedures will be lodged at Step II of this procedure.
- 5. Any grievance that has been filed prior to the termination date of this contract may be processed to conclusion even though the contract has expired.

F. Reprisals

No reprisal of any kind will be taken by the District against any employee because of his/her participation in any grievance.

G. Costs

The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them.

Section 3.20 - Non-Classroom Certificated Staff Evaluation

A. Purpose

Certificated support personnel holding non-supervisory positions (collectively referred to as "employees" herein) shall be evaluated during each school year in accordance with the procedures set forth herein. Every employee whose work is judged not satisfactory based upon the evaluation criteria shall be placed in a probationary status after October 15.

- 1. Responsibility for Evaluation: Within each school the principal/designee shall be responsible for the evaluation of employees assigned to that school. An employee assigned to more than one school shall be evaluated by an administrator/designee selected by the Superintendent.
- **2. Evaluation Forms**: Evaluations required or permitted hereunder shall be documented on the evaluation report form appropriate to the employee's position, which report forms are attached.
- **3. Evaluation Criteria:** The following are the minimum criteria for certificated support personnel:
 - a. Knowledge and scholarship in special field. Each certificated support person demonstrates a depth and breadth of knowledge of theory and content in the special field. He/she demonstrates an understanding of and knowledge about common school education and the educational milieu grades K-12, and demonstrates the ability to integrate the area of specialty into the total school milieu.
 - b. Specialized skills. Each certificated support person demonstrates in his/her performance a competent level of skill and knowledge in designing and conducting specialized programs of prevention, instruction, remediation and evaluation.
 - c. Management of special and technical environment. Each certificated support person demonstrates an acceptable level of performance in managing and organizing the special materials, equipment and environment essential to the specialized programs.
 - d. The support person as a professional. Each certificated support person demonstrates awareness of his/her limitations and strengths and demonstrates continued professional growth.
 - e. Involvement in assisting pupils, parents, and educational personnel. Each certificated support person demonstrates an acceptable level of performance in offering specialized assistance in identifying those needing specialized programs.

B. Standard Evaluation

1. Required Evaluations:

a. All employees newly employed by the School District shall be evaluated within the first ninety (90) calendar days of the commencement of their employment.

- b. All employees, including new employees, shall be evaluated annually, such evaluations to be completed not later than one week before the end of the year in which the evaluation takes place.
- c. If an employee is transferred to another position not under the supervisor's jurisdiction, an evaluation shall be made at the time of such transfer.
- d. If an employee resigns during the school year, a final evaluation shall be completed prior to the resignation date.
- **2. Additional Evaluations**: In addition to the evaluations required under paragraph B.1 above, principals and other supervisors may make evaluations at any time during the school year. Such evaluations may cover individual observations or such periods of time as may be identified in the evaluation report.
- 3. Minimum Observation Criteria: During each school year each employee shall be observed for the purpose of assigned duties. Total observation time for each employee on the standard evaluation for each school year shall be not less than sixty (60) minutes. A minimum of two observations for a total observation time of sixty (60) minutes shall be required. The principal or immediate supervisor shall develop guidelines for observations in cooperation with staff.

4. Evaluation Procedures:

- a. The Employee formulates a goal(s) and meets with his/her building administrator to discuss and record the goal(s).
- b. Following each observation, or series of observations, the principal or other evaluator shall promptly document the results using the appropriate evaluation report form within five (5) working days of the observation unless there are extenuating circumstances. The employee shall be provided with a copy of the evaluation report within three (3) days after such report is prepared.
- c. The employee shall sign the School District's copy of evaluation report to indicate that he or she has received a copy of the report. The signature of the employee does not, however, necessarily imply that the employee agrees with the contents of the evaluation report.
- d. Each evaluation report required under paragraph B.1 above shall be promptly forwarded to the School District's personnel office for filing in the employee's personnel file. Evaluation reports other than those required under paragraph B.1 above may be filed in the employee's personnel file at the discretion of the supervisor or the employee.
- e. Following the completion of each evaluation report required under paragraph B.1. above, a meeting shall be held between the principal or other supervisor and the employee to discuss the report.
- f. In the event of a less than satisfactory rating on any of the evaluative criteria, an improvement plan will be mutually developed by the administrator and employee that identifies: (a) acceptable performance behaviors that need to be accomplished to demonstrate satisfactory growth; and (b) the resources available to assist the employee with performance improvement.

g. Evidence or artifacts which are not shared with an employee within the timelines in this Agreement may not be used in the evaluation.

5. Probation

- a. Supervisor's Report In the event that a principal or other supervisor determines on the basis of the evaluation criteria that the performance of an employee under his or her supervision is not satisfactory, the supervisor shall report the same in writing to the superintendent and employee at least two weeks prior to the intended start date of the probationary period. The report shall include the following:
 - i. The evaluation report;
 - ii. A recommended specific and reasonable program designed to assist the employee in improving his or her performance.
- b. Establishment of Probationary Period If the superintendent concurs with the supervisor's judgment that the performance of the employee is not satisfactory, the superintendent shall place the employee in a probationary status on or after October 15. On or before the official start of probation, the employee shall be given written notice of the action of the Superintendent, which notice shall contain the following information:
 - Specific areas of performance deficiencies;
 - ii. A suggested specific and reasonable program for improvement;
 - iii. A statement indicating the duration of the probationary period and that the purpose of the probationary period is to give the employee the opportunity to demonstrate improvement in his or her area or areas of deficiency. The minimum probationary period shall be sixty (60) working days.

c. Evaluation During the Probationary Period

- i. At or about the time of the delivery of a probationary letter, the principal or other supervisor shall hold a personal conference with the probationary employee to discuss performance deficiencies and the remedial measures to be taken. When appropriate in the judgment of the supervisor, the supervisor may authorize one additional certificated employee to evaluate the probationer and to aid the employee in improving his or her areas of deficiency.
- ii. During the probationary period the principal, supervisor or other evaluator shall meet with the probationary employee at least twice monthly to supervise and make a written evaluation of the progress, if any, made by the employee. Observations and evidence of progress, if any, shall be promptly documented and the employee shall be provided with a copy within three (3) days after such report is prepared.
- iii. The probationary employee may be removed from probation at any time if he or she has demonstrated improvement to the satisfaction of the principal or other supervisor in those areas specifically detailed in his or her notice of probation or as otherwise required by law (RCW 28A.405.100).

- d. Supervisor's Post-Probation Report Unless the probationary employee has previously been removed from probation, the principal or other supervisor shall submit a written report to the superintendent at the end of the probationary period. Such report shall identify whether the performance of the probationary employee has improved and which shall set forth one of the following recommendations for further action:
 - That the employee has demonstrated sufficient improvement in the stated areas of deficiency to justify the removal of the probationary status; or
 - ii. That the employee has demonstrated sufficient improvement in the stated areas of deficiency to justify the removal of the probationary status if accompanied by a letter identifying areas where further improvement is required; or
 - iii. That the employee has not demonstrated sufficient improvement in the stated areas of deficiency and action should be taken to non-renew the employment contract of the employee.
 - iv. Immediately following the completion of a probationary period that does not produce the performance changes detailed in the original notice of deficiencies, the employee may be removed from his/her assignment and placed in an alternative assignment as close to the original role as possible for the remainder of the year. This reassignment may not displace another employee nor may it adversely affect the employee's compensation or benefits for the remainder of the contract year. If such reassignment is not possible, the District may, at its option, place the employee on paid leave for the balance of the individual's contract year.
- **e. Action by the Superintendent:** Following a review of any report submitted pursuant to paragraph C.4 above, the superintendent shall determine which of the alternative courses of action is proper and shall take appropriate action to implement such determination.

C. The Professional Growth Option (PGO) (see Appendix C).

1. The Purposes of the PGO:

- To improve instruction and the learning environment for all students in the district;
- b. To provide staff members a collaborative process for risk taking and experimentation;
- c. To create an ongoing commitment to professional excellence;
- d. To provide an avenue for encouraging outstanding performance;
- e. To foster collegiality and trust; and
- f. To support employees in self-initiated growth and change.

2. Eligibility

- a. Employees who have satisfactory evaluations for four (4) consecutive years may will participate in the PGO.
- b. The PGO may be continued annually at the discretion of the administrator.
- c. Employees who are new to the District and can produce evidence of four consecutive years of satisfactory evaluations will be eligible for the PGO after completion of their provisional first year of employment

3. PGO Procedures:

- a. The Employee formulates three (3) goals and meets with his/her administrator to discuss and record the goal(s).
- b. An action plan for each goal is developed collaboratively by October 15th, using the Goal Setting and PGO form. The primary responsibility for monitoring the progress of this plan lies with the employee.
- c. Goals shall be related to established evaluation criteria (see Section 3.20.A.3). Goal development may be a shared process with a team of colleagues.
- d. In developing the goals, the evaluation of strategy, the timelines, supervisory assistance and/or resources that are to be provided by the district will be identified and put in writing. In January/February, the employee and building administrator will meet to discuss progress.
- e. Prior to the last two weeks of the school year, the administrator and employee will meet to complete the Assessment of Goal Achievement section of the District Goal Setting and PGO form and to sign the Year End Assessment Report.
- f. The Goal Setting and PGO form is sent to the Personnel Department by June 30th and put in the Personnel file.

Section 3.21 - Classroom Teacher Certificated Staff Evaluation

This Section shall apply to classroom teachers, defined as a certificated employee who provides academically focused instruction to students and holds one or more of the teacher certificates. Bargaining unit members who do not meet this definition will remain under the previous evaluation system in place in Section 3.20. If there are any questions about who fits within this definition, the District and Association will resolve this issue at a Labor-Management meeting. Appendices A-F describe the process and are incorporated herein by reference.

A. Introduction: The purpose of the evaluation procedures set forth herein shall be to improve the educational program by improving the quality of instruction. The evaluation process shall recognize strengths, identify areas needing improvement, and provide support for professional growth. The evaluation system will encourage respect in the evaluation process by the persons conducting the evaluations and the persons being evaluated by recognizing the importance of objective standards and minimizing subjectivity. Within the instructional framework teachers will be expected to exercise their professional judgment and will be evaluated on their own practice, skills, and knowledge.

B. Evaluation Cycle

1. All classroom teachers shall receive a comprehensive summative evaluation at least once every six (6) years. Classroom teachers who are provisional employees, and any

- classroom teacher who received a summative evaluation performance rating of Unsatisfactory (level 1) or Basic (level 2) in the previous school year must also receive a comprehensive summative evaluation.
- 2. In the years when a comprehensive summative evaluation is not required, classroom teachers who received a comprehensive summative evaluation performance rating of Proficient (level 3) or above in the previous school year are required to complete a focused evaluation.
- 3. A teacher will be transferred from a focused evaluation to a comprehensive summative evaluation at the request of the teacher, or at the direction of the teacher's evaluator. The request of the teacher must be received in writing prior to December 15th. The direction of the evaluator must be communicated in writing prior to December 15th along with a conversation that identifies specific areas of professional growth.

C. Evaluators and Observers

- No administrator, principal, or other supervisory personnel may evaluate a teacher without having received training in District evaluation procedures. Before evaluating classroom teachers using the evaluation systems required under RCW 28A.405.100, evaluators must engage in professional development designed to implement the evaluation system used in the District to maximize rater agreement.
- 2. Teachers assigned to more than one school shall be informed which supervising administrator shall be their assigned evaluator at the beginning of the school year (or at the start of the assignment if employed mid-year).

D. State Criteria, Framework, and Scoring

- 1. The state evaluation criteria are:
 - a. Centering instruction on high expectations for student achievement;
 - b. Demonstrating effective teaching practices;
 - Recognizing individual student learning needs and developing strategies to address those needs:
 - d. Providing clear and intentional focus on subject matter content and curriculum;
 - e. Fostering and managing a safe, positive learning environment;
 - f. Using multiple data elements to modify instruction and improve student learning:
 - g. Communicating and collaborating with parents and the school community; and
 - h. Exhibiting collaborative and collegial practices focused on improving instructional practices and student learning.
- E. Instructional Framework: The parties have agreed to use the adopted evidence-based instructional framework developed by Robert Marzano and approved by OSPI. The evaluation framework identifying the components of the Marzano framework within the state criteria shall be communicated to employees at the beginning of the school year. Employees new to the District will be provided timely training specific to the framework and the evaluation process in the District. Returning employees shall be invited to join such training on a voluntary basis.
- **F. Criterion Performance Scoring:** All scoring of components and criteria must be objective and based on evidence. Each criterion shall be rated based on the components in that criterion using a preponderance of the evidence collected throughout the year. If the evaluator and the employee disagree regarding the rating, the parties shall have a discussion and opportunity to submit additional evidence.

G. Evidence and Artifacts

- 1. Both the teacher and the evaluator will contribute to evidence collection necessary to complete this evaluation.
- 2. Student and parent perception data shall not be solicited by the evaluator for inclusion as evidence in the evaluation.
- 3. The teacher may provide additional evidence to aid in the assessment of the teacher's professional performance against the instructional framework rubric, especially for those criteria not observed in the classroom. The evidence provided by the teacher may be discussed during the post-observation conference, and be used to determine the final evaluation score.
- 4. Evaluations shall be based solely on the work performance of each employee.
- 5. Evaluators shall not include evidence of content knowledge and pedagogy from classes or subjects outside the employee's certification and endorsements.
- 6. All observations shall be conducted openly. No video or audio recordings shall be made of a formal or informal observation without the prior knowledge and consent of the teacher.
- 7. The final summative score, including the student growth score, must be determined by an analysis of evidence. This analysis will be based on a holistic assessment of the teacher's performance over the course of the year.
- 8. Evidence or artifacts which are not shared with an employee within the timelines in this Agreement may not be used in the evaluation.

H. Definitions

- 1. Criteria shall mean one of the eight (8) state defined categories to be scored.
- 2. Component shall mean the sub-section of each criterion.
- 3. Evidence shall mean representative examples, artifacts or observable practices of the teacher's ability and skill in relation to the instructional framework rubric gathered from the normal course of employment.
- 4. Artifacts are a type of evidence and shall mean any products generated, developed or used by a certificated teacher.

I. Comprehensive Evaluation

- General Definition: A Comprehensive Evaluation must be completed at least once every six (6) years. A comprehensive summative evaluation assesses all eight evaluation criteria and all criteria contribute to the comprehensive summative evaluation performance rating. Dates below are suggested targets for the process but may be adjusted by mutual agreement of the teacher and evaluator. If there are significant performance concerns, the target dates should be advanced to allow more time for growth.
- Goals Meeting with Administrator (Sept/Oct): The teacher will complete a Self-Assessment prior to the Goals Meeting. This conference will also include discussion of annual professional goals. The teacher shall determine a student growth goal for

Components SG-3.1, SG-6.1 and SG-8.1 on a Goal Setting form. For simplicity and efficiency, the teacher and evaluator are encouraged to discuss ways to nest these goals together as much as possible. The student growth goals may be adjusted when appropriate.

Observations

- a Each teacher shall be observed in the course of professional performance (including duties outside of classroom instruction) at least two times for a minimum annual total of 60 minutes. Within the 60 minutes required above, employees in their first year in the District shall be observed at least once for a minimum total of 30 minutes during the first 90 calendar days of employment. Teachers in their third year of provisional status shall be observed at least three times for a minimum annual total of 90 minutes. At least one of the observations shall be at least 30 minutes in length, and arranged in advance with the teacher with a pre-conference and post-conference meeting.
- b. Each formal observation shall be pre-scheduled with the teacher and shall be accompanied by timely pre-observation and post-observation conferences. In most cases, the pre- and post-observation conferences should occur within a week of the observation unless there are extenuating circumstances discussed by the teacher and evaluator and rescheduled to a specific date. The purpose of the pre-observation conference is to discuss such matters as the professional activities to be observed, their content, objectives, strategies, and possible observable evidence to meet the scoring criteria (see Appendix D). The purpose of the post-observation conference is to review the evaluator's and teacher's evidence related to the scoring criteria during the observation, and to discuss the teacher's performance. If there is an area of concern, the evaluator shall identify specific concerns for the applicable criteria in writing. Any concerns that are not identified in writing will not be included in scoring.
- The evaluator may conduct additional informal, unscheduled observations above and beyond these formal observations, with or without pre- and post-observation conferences. Any significant concerns of the evaluator shall be communicated in writing to the employee in a timely manner (within five (5) work days unless there are extenuating circumstances).
- d The teacher shall be given the opportunity to attach written comments to the record of the observation.
- **J. Mid-Year Feedback Conference (Jan/Feb):** The purpose of this conference is to review evidence collected, monitor progress on Student Growth Goals and Marzano framework components gathered so far. Additional professional conversations regarding this information shall be held at the request of the teacher or the evaluator.
- K. Summative Performance Meeting and Rating (at least two weeks prior to the last day of school) The teacher and evaluator shall meet and the teacher shall receive a summative performance rating for each of the eight (8) state evaluation criteria at least two weeks prior to the last day of school. If there is a dispute between the evaluator and the employee regarding the rating, the employee shall have an opportunity to submit additional evidence within one week_of the final summative conference. The final decision is the responsibility of the evaluator. The overall summative score is determined by totaling the eight (8) criterion-level scores as follows:
 - 1. 8-14 Unsatisfactory
 - 2. 15-21 Basic

- 3. 22-28 Proficient
- 4. 29-32 Distinguished

L. Focused Evaluation Option

- General Definition: A teacher who is not required or has not chosen to receive a
 comprehensive evaluation will be on a focused evaluation. Dates below are suggested
 targets for the process but may be adjusted by mutual agreement of the teacher and
 evaluator. If there are significant performance concerns, the target dates should be
 advanced to allow more time for growth.
- 2. Goals Meeting with Evaluator (Sept/Oct): The teacher will complete a Self-Assessment prior to the Goals Meeting. This conference will also include discussion of annual professional goals. If criterion 3, 6 or 8 are selected, evaluators will use those student growth rubrics. If the employee chooses criterion 1, 2, 4, 5, or 7, they must also complete the student growth components in criterion 3 or 6. The student growth goals may be adjusted when appropriate. The teacher and evaluator will also discuss additional areas for professional growth.
- 3. Observations: Teachers on a focused evaluation shall be observed for a minimum of not less than 60 total minutes (in any increments), and not less than twice, in their professional performance (including duties outside of classroom instruction), as specified in WAC 392-191A-110. Any significant concerns of the evaluator shall be communicated in writing to the employee in a timely manner.
- 4. Summative Performance Meeting and Rating (at least one week prior to the last day of school): The teacher and evaluator shall meet and the teacher shall receive a summative performance rating at least one week prior to the last day of school. The summative performance rating for the teacher on a focused evaluation shall be the rating from the employee's most recent comprehensive evaluation. Should a teacher provide evidence of exemplary practice on the chosen focused criterion, a level 4 (Distinguished) score may be awarded by the evaluator.

M. Student Growth Criterion Score

- 1. Embedded in the instructional framework are five (5) components designated as student growth components. These components are embedded in criteria as SG 3.1, SG 3.2, SG 6.1, SG 6.2, and SG 8.1. For a comprehensive evaluation, evaluators add up the raw score on these components and the employee is given a score of low, average or high based on the scores below:
 - a. 5-12 Low
 - b. 13-17 Average
 - c. 18-20 High
- 2. Student growth data will be taken from multiple sources measuring growth between at least two points in time, and must be appropriate and relevant to the teacher's assignment.
- 3. A teacher who receives a Distinguished (level 4) preliminary summative score and a Low student growth score will receive an overall Proficient (level 3) rating.

- 4. If a teacher receives a Low student growth score, the teacher and evaluator will mutually agree to engage in one of the student growth inquiries required by law.
- The evaluations of certificated classroom teachers with a preliminary rating of Unsatisfactory (level 1) and High student growth will be reviewed by the evaluator's supervisor.

N. Final Summative Evaluation Conference

- The evaluator and teacher shall meet to discuss the teacher's final summative score.
- 2. Each teacher shall sign and date the Final Summative Evaluation to indicate receipt, not agreement. The teacher may attach any written comments to any observations and to the final annual evaluation report.
- 3. If the teacher does not agree with a final summative rating of Basic or Unsatisfactory, the teacher may request that the Association and District designate representatives to meet with the employee and principal to review the evidence and scoring that led to the evaluator's rating.
- O. Support for Basic: A professional growth plan may be developed with any continuing contract employee with five or more years of experience who receives a final summative Basic rating on either a focused or comprehensive evaluation. The proposed professional growth plan is developed by the teacher and evaluator collaboratively. The teacher may end the proposed growth plan at their discretion.
- P. Not Satisfactory: Employees who are evaluated not satisfactory shall be placed on probation. Not satisfactory shall mean (a) Level 1 (Unsatisfactory) for all teachers; or (b) Level 2 (Basic) if the classroom teacher is on a continuing contract with more than five years of teaching experience and if the level 2 has been received two years in a row or two years within a consecutive three-year period. Probation shall be administered in accordance with Section 3.20.B.5 of the current collective bargaining agreement as now or hereafter amended.
- **Q. Non-Continuing Employees**: Non-continuing classroom teachers replacing an employee for an entire year shall be evaluated using the Comprehensive evaluation by their building supervisor in accordance with this Article. Nothing herein shall imply an obligation by the District to employ a non-continuing contract employee beyond the duration of their contract.

Section 3.22 - Reduction in Force or Employees/Employment of Reduced Employees

A. General Provisions and Definitions

If the certificated staff in the District is to be reduced, the Administrative Team will recommend to the School Board the program(s) to be retained and the list of employees for reduction by the District. For the purpose of this section, administrators may be reassigned as employees consistent with the teaching seniority clause defined below. There will be notification to the Association President or designee that a reduction in force is to take place.

- 1. Employees will be non-renewed if they do not currently have both the certification and the endorsement necessary to qualify them to teach in any position in the program(s) retained by the School Board; and
- 2. Employees will be non-renewed if they currently have both certification and the endorsement even for those positions in the program(s) retained by the Board that are to

be filled by more senior Employees as determined by the criteria set forth in this section, subject to the following:

- a. Seniority and credits applicable for placement on the District salary schedule must be earned prior to October 1st of the current school year and must be documented by official transcripts to the Personnel Dept. It will be the responsibility of the individual Employee to furnish the District with such documentation on or before the first of October for the current school year.
- b. Part-time employees will have seniority as established in this section.
- **B. Seniority -** In establishing seniority for the purpose of staff reduction, the following criteria will be applied in the order in which they are listed:
 - In order to qualify for ranking, the Employee must possess such valid WA State certification, endorsement, and/or other licenses for certificates as may be required by state law and regulations.
 - 2. Employees identified above will be ranked according to their length of service up August 31st as recognized by the District for purposed of placement on the District salary schedule, including years and days of regular contract and/or substitute service in Washington State.
 - 3. If a tie exists, then the higher ranking shall be given in years and days of experience and hire date of the first provisional or continuing contract in the District.
 - 4. In the event a tie still exists, doctoral degree(s), masters degree(s), or bachelor degree(s), as recognized by the district for salary schedule placement purposed will be used to determine seniority with the higher degree(s) indicating greater seniority based on the criteria above.

C. Seniority List

No later than March 15, or the first working day following, the District will provide the Association with an official seniority listing of employees, from least to most senior according to the above criteria, and will provide each building administrator with a copy of the seniority information via a Seniority Information Memo. The individual's seniority information will include the person's name, certification type, endorsements, degree, hire date, years and days of experience, and credits beyond degree. Each employee will initial the Master building copy if correct. If incorrect, the employee must submit an explanation of the error(s) in writing to the Personnel Dept. within 5 working days of March 15th. The building administrator will submit the master Copy to the Personnel Dept.

D. Staff Selection

- 1. In the event that an employee within the present staff is not qualified for assignment, the District may employ such less senior and/or additional certificated employees as may be required to staff the educational program adopted by the Board;
- A list of employees to be non-renewed will be delivered to the Association on or before May 15;
- 3. When an employee is assigned to a position other than that held at the time of implementation of these procedures, it will be so noted in the evaluations of the employee during the initial year of assignment. Employees assigned to positions other than those held at the time of implementation of these procedures, whose administrator believes

them to be struggling in the positions assigned, will be provided with a plan of assistance and support.

E. Provisions of Reemployment

- 1. Employees non-renewed as a result of reduction in force (RIF) will be placed on an employment list according to the seniority information set forth above. These employees will have priority according to their seniority information in the filling of positions for which they are qualified under this section. They will also be given priority in substitute teaching positions for which they are qualified. Their names will remain on said list for two years, ending October 1 of the second year. Individuals hired from said list will retain all rights and benefits accrued prior to non-renewal.
- 2. Individuals included on the employment list will inform the Personnel Department of any change in personal information (name, address, phone number) availability, or eligibility for employment.
- 3. Offers for employment by the District will be in writing and delivered in person or by certified mail. A copy of each offer will be mailed to the Association.
- 4. An individual forfeits the right to employment under this section if he/she does any of the following:
 - a. Signs a continuing, full-time certificated Employee contract with another district and cannot be released from that contract within 10 working days (or, for part-time employees, a contract equivalent in time to the position formerly held in the District);
 - b. Fails to accept an offer of employment with the District within 5 working days of receiving the offer;
 - c. Fails to report for work within 11 schools days from the date employment is offered by the District. However, no individual will forfeit rights by accepting a non-continuing contract with another district, by signing a contract in another district for fewer hours than held during the year in which non-renewed, or by refusing a position in the District for a fewer number of hours than held during the year in which non-renewed.

F. Provisions of Reduction in Force (RIF) Leave

The District shall allow employees RIF Leave in accordance with the following criteria:

- 1. RIF Leave will be granted to an individual for one full contracted year at a time, only if it permits the District to employ a qualified individual included on the employment list.
- 2. The employee requesting the RIF Leave will file a written request for such Leave with the Personnel Department.
- 3. The District will have the right to deny RIF Leave, in writing, if the District considers said applicant essential to the orderly and effective operation of the educational program during the ensuing year, or if a qualified replacement is not included on the District employment list.
- 4. The position of the employee on leave will be temporarily filled by a qualified individual included on the District's employment list. Said qualified individual will not have continuing employment rights to the position to which temporarily assigned.

- 5. Said leave in no way exempt the employee on leave from reduction in force (RIF) consistent with these procedures during the current or subsequent school year(s).
- 6. This subsection will in no way limit the District in the operation or management of the District educational program.
- 7. Employees taking RIF leave under this subsection will be re-employed for the ensuing school year provided that the position they formerly held has not been reduced. The employee will be re-employed in the position from which they took the RIF Leave.
- 8. Employees on leave will accrue no rights or benefits while on leave. If the employee returns to the District immediately following the year(s) of leave, seniority and employee benefits will be reinstated at the level accrued at the time leave was granted.

ARTICLE 4 - LEAVES

Section 4.1 - Wellness Leave

- **A.** Wellness Leave Description and Procedures Every employee under contract in a position requiring certification shall be entitled to annual wellness leave. Each employee shall be furnished an accounting of his/her accumulated wellness leave at the beginning of the year. Wellness leave provisions are as follows:
 - 1. Every person under contract for a full school year (180 days) in a position requiring certification shall be entitled to twelve (12) days of annual leave of absence for wellness.
 - 2. Part-time employees wellness leave allocations will be prorated by FTE.
 - 3. Use of annual wellness leave days will be at the discretion of the employee subject to the provisions of this section. The first and last week of school will be limited to leave for medically approved reasons and emergency leave.
 - 4. Pay for any period of absence shall be the same as the pay the employee would have received by contract for regular service.
 - 5. For each day's absence after the wellness leave allowance, a salary deduction of one (1) work day shall be made.
 - 6. Leave not taken during the year shall be accumulated from year to year.
 - 7. Personnel claiming sick leave benefits for more than three (3) consecutive days may be required to submit a written statement from a regularly licensed physician which outlines the need for continued absence for medically-approved reasons.
 - 8. Extended wellness leave of three (3) or more consecutive days will include the following protocol for all certificated staff as soon as possible, but at least 15 working days in advance of such a leave. The employee will meet with his/her supervisor and present the following:
 - Information on the plan for coverage of curriculum and/or services for the time of the absence.
 - b. Notification of colleagues affected by the absence.
 - 9. An employee wishing to take wellness leave in excess of five (5) consecutive days requires the above protocol as well as the following:

- a. The approval of the building principal and the Superintendent.
- b. The name of a mutually approved substitute who is available for the assignment.
- c. Notification of parents using a method the employee and supervisor deem appropriate.

Criteria for administrator approval includes clear evidence of academic benefit, the chance for staff to take advantage of rare and unique opportunities and/or a clear link to professional development. Denial will be based on a review of staff member's previous use of extended leave, their overall pattern of absences and/or the negative impact on or disruption of the academic program.

- 10. Leave will not be granted to employees not following the above protocol. Employees not following the above protocol will be subject to disciplinary action.
- **B.** Holiday/Break Wellness Leave Wellness days directly preceding or following holiday or break periods will be administered on a building-by-building basis utilizing the following protocol with the exception of sick leave and emergency leave:

Holiday/Break Wellness Leave staff allotment by building*

	CES Staff	MCM Staff	VHS Staff
Veteran's Day	2	2	2
Thanksgiving	1	1	1
Winter Break Year A	2	1	1
Winter Break Year B	1	2	1
Winter Break Year C	1	1	2
MLK Day	2	2	2
Mid-Winter Break Year A	1	2	1
Mid-Winter Break Year B	1	1	2
Mid-Winter Break Year C	2	1	1
Spring Break Year A	1	1	2
Spring Break Year B	2	1	1
Spring Break Year C	1	2	1
Memorial Day	2	2	2

^{*}The Schedule A, B and C above rotates commencing with the 2012-2013 school year.

- 1. Employees may begin requesting one of these days on the first work day of March. Days will be granted on a first-come-first-serve basis based on the email time and date stamp in the principal's inbox. Only one Holiday/Break Wellness day per staff member will be granted before the first work day of October. A calendar of available days will be posted on a universally-available electronic source (e.g., Google Docs) and a hard copy will be posted in each building.
 - No staff member shall have more than two Holiday/Break Wellness days in the same school year.
- 3. Staff members choosing to relinquish their Holiday/Break Wellness day(s) may do so by email to their building principal and the staff at least two weeks prior to the Holiday/Break in question. No staff-to-staff trades will be permitted.
- 4. Staff members may petition the Superintendent regarding special need for absence on a Holiday/Break Wellness day. The Superintendent reserves the right to approve or deny additional leave on the basis of exceptional circumstances.

- 5. For purposes of this section employees with more than one building assignment will be apportioned in a manner that best balances number of staff at each school.
- 6. Staff members who do not require a substitute shall not count against the building allotments but Holiday/Break Wellness days for these individuals will require administrative approval and be limited to the same number of days as staff requiring a substitute.

Section 4.2 - Sick Leave Cashout

The District will provide sick leave cash out pursuant to State Law at retirement or death of an employee, and provision of annual cash out pursuant to RCW pertaining to the Employee Attendance Incentive Program.

Section 4.3 - Bereavement Leave

- **A.** Up to one (1) day without deduction of pay will be allowed for attending a funeral of individuals not included in B below.
- **B.** Up to five (5) days without deduction of pay will be allowed in the event of the death of an individual with whom the employee shares a significant emotional relationship.
- **C.** Additional wellness leave may be used for issues relating to a death including travel, attending to family or legal issues, or recovery from the emotional impact of the death.
- **D.** The employee will use the established procedures for notifying the District of the need for leave under this section.

Section 4.4 - Leaves of Absence

A. General Leave Information: Subject to administrative recommendation for subsequent approval by the Vashon Island School District Board of Directors, certificated employees may be granted a leave of absence from the District for up to one year, at no cost to the District.

B. Leave Stipulations:

- 1. Written application for leave should be requested by April 1st.
- 2. The leave should involve a minimum of educational interruption.
- 3. A leave is granted for up to one (1) year only, but may, for unusual reasons, be extended.
- 4. A member on leave of absence will retain his/her salary rating and accrued wellness leave earned prior to the leave of absence.
- 5. No experience credit for salary purposes will be granted for the period of the leave.
- 6. An employee returning from leave shall be returned to the same or equivalent position held prior to the one-year leave subject to the Assignment and Transfer (3.11) and Reduction in Force (3.21) sections of the Agreement.
- 7. Please see contract language under section IV.10 regarding the Family Medical Leave Act.

Section 4.5 - Sabbatical Leave

- **A. General Sabbatical Information**: Certificated employees with six (6) or more years of continuous service with the District may be granted a year's leave of absence for the purpose of furthering professional growth by means of graduate study or by other means approved by the Superintendent.
- **B. Sabbatical Stipulations -** The following policies are to be adhered to when granting sabbatical leaves:
 - 1. One unpaid sabbatical will be granted per year based on the following criteria, if a suitable replacement can be found:
 - a. District seniority
 - b. Enhancement of professional growth
 - c. Collegial sharing
 - d. Student learning
 - 2. Applications outlining plans for the period of absence must be submitted to the superintendent for consideration, suggestion and approval.
 - Applications for sabbatical leave must be filed with the Superintendent not later than February 15 of the school year which proceeds the school year in which the leave is to become effective.
 - 4. Seniority, retirement, and all other rights afforded by the District are retained.
 - 5. The recipient must agree to return to the service of the District for a period of one (1) year following expiration of the sabbatical leave period.
 - 6. An employee returning from leave shall be returned to the same position as that held prior to the one-year leave, subject to the Assignment and Transfer (3.10) and Reduction in Force (3.16) sections of the Agreement.
 - 7. Employees receiving a sabbatical leave shall not be eligible for future consideration until six (6) years lapse following completion of the sabbatical.

Section 4.6 - Jury Service

Upon receipt of a jury summons, the educator will notify his/her building principal or Superintendent. Individuals shall suffer no loss of pay for jury duty, and will be allowed to keep any expense allowance given by the court.

Section 4.7 - Association Leave

The Association will be allowed to authorize up to twenty (20) collective days of absence each year for professional meetings and association business excluding negotiations. The Association will give five (5) days' advance notice of pending absence to the District whenever possible. No more than three (3) persons shall be gone at one time.

The Association will reimburse the District for substitute costs incurred at the substitute rate of pay.

Section 4.8 - President Release Time

If requested by the VEA, the District will release the Association President for up to twenty (20) days per year total to conduct Association business. The Association will give the District at least three (3) days' prior notice of request, whenever possible, for President Release Time.

The Association will reimburse the District for substitute costs incurred at the substitute rate of pay.

In addition to the above, the Association President may be granted a leave of absence on either a full-time or part-time basis. The District reserves the discretion to approve or deny such leaves of absence, based on the teaching position of the President or the availability of a suitable replacement employee.

The Association President may continue to be contracted full-time with the District, with the Association reimbursing the District for the costs of an Association president released on a part-time basis.

The Association agrees to hold the District harmless and to indemnify the District for any and all liabilities, costs, penalties or attorney fees in granting or defending Association President's release time.

Section 4.9 - Child-Rearing Leave

A. General Child-Rearing Leave Information: Child-rearing leave without pay shall be provided to employees requesting such leave.

B. Child-Rearing Leave Procedure

- 1. To facilitate the orderly selection of a replacement, the employee shall inform the District in advance, by submitting a written request to the Superintendent, of the intention to take child-rearing leave as soon as possible, but at least thirty (30) days before the anticipated time the leave is to begin.
- 2. Child-rearing leave will be granted for the remainder of the school year. Upon the written request of the employee to the Superintendent, submitted no later than April 15, this leave shall be extended for an additional school year.
- 3. The employee shall notify the Superintendent no later than April 15th of intent to return from child-rearing leave, or resign. An employee returning from this leave shall be returned to the same or a position similar to that held prior to the child-rearing leave.

Section 4.10 – Family and Medical Leave Act

Provisions of the FMLA shall apply to all employees who have been employed in the District for at least one year, and who have worked one thousand, two hundred fifty (1,250) or more hours per year (the academic school year). Except for this provision, all aspects of FMLA shall be applied according to the statue as legally determined by the District. If a qualified employee misses more than three consecutive days, they will be placed on FMLA if the absence if related to a qualifying reason or condition. Employees may contact the Human Resources office for current information on qualifying reasons and conditions. The District will track absences of employees on FMLA down to half hour increments, information which must be provided by the employee on the approved timekeeping system. Each individual is responsible for recording their absences and identifying them as part of an FMLA leave, whether paid or unpaid. The time missed may be sporadic or at a time apart from the main event that qualified for the leave, but as long as it is related, it must be tracked.

The FMLA entitles eligible employees to take up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave each year for specific family or medical reasons. Family is defined as self, household partner, and/or other immediate family members, including parents. The District is required to maintain the group health insurance coverage of the employee for the duration of his/her FMLA leave on the same terms and conditions as if the employee

had continued to work. The District requires that, if paid leave (i.e. wellness) is available, it must be used as part of the 12 weeks of FMLA.

Section 4.11. Paid Family and Medical Leave

Commencing January 1, 2020, employees shall be eligible to receive Paid Family and Medical Leave (PFML) under the Washington State Family and Medical Leave and Insurance Act. To be eligible for this leave, employees must have worked a minimum of 820 hours within the past calendar year. Such leave shall be used consecutively with the employee's other leave entitlements unless the employee elects otherwise. Commencing September 1, 2019, the District shall pay the 0.1467% wage premium and the employee shall pay the 0.2533% of his/her individual wage premium to fund this leave. The District shall use the state insurance as the carrier for PFML to ensure ongoing compliance with the law. When such leave is used for pregnancy/maternity disability, the District shall maintain health insurance benefits during periods of approved PFML leave.

ARTICLE 5 – COMPENSATION

Section 5.1 - Salary Schedules

- **A. Schedules** For the years covered by this collective bargaining agreement, employees shall be paid in accordance with the base and enrichment salary schedules printed as Appendices J-1, J-2 and J-3.
 - 1. The base salary schedule compensates employees for the time and responsibilities of being a non-supervisory certificated employee.
 - 2. Each employee will be issued a supplemental contract in recognition of additional responsibilities and incentives that enrich the basic education program, including participation in self-selected professional learning.
- **B.** Salary Schedule Structure The base and enrichment salary schedules in Appendix A were negotiated with the following structure and annual adjustments:
 - 1. The first cell (zero years of experience) in the BA+45, BA+90, MA+45 and MA+90 columns is 6.0% higher than the cell in the previous column. The first cell in the MA column is 3.0% higher than the first cell in the BA+90 column.
 - 2. Each cell in the rows for 1-8 years of experience is 2.0% higher than the previous cell of the same column. Each cell in the rows for 9-16 years of experience is 3.1% higher than the previous cell of the same column. For the total salary schedule (base + enrichment), each cell in the row for 20+ years of experience is \$2,500 higher than the Step 16 cell for each column.
 - 3. The base cell (zero years of experience, BA+0 credits) was increased by 2.1% for the 2020-21 school year. The base cell (zero years of experience, BA+0 credits) was increased by 2.1% for the 2021-22 school year.
 - 4. Each cell of the enrichment salary schedule is 5% of the corresponding cell on the base salary schedule.
- C. Placement Except as otherwise provided in subsections 1-3 below, employees shall be placed on the salary schedules in Appendix J in accordance with state rules for placement on the Salary Allocation Model (SAM) effective in the 2017-18 school year (see Chapter 392-121 WAC and state rules for the S-275 report). All education and experience recognized by the District prior to the 2019-20 school year shall continue to be recognized.

- 1. Educational Staff Associates (ESAs) shall receive year-for-year credit for all related job experience as identified in the state rules referenced above without regard to the two-year limit in such state rules.
- 2. All employees in the BA+135 column of the previous salary schedule during the 2018-19 school year will be placed in the MA+0 column until such time as the employee earns a Masters degree. No additional employees will enter this column without Masters degrees.
- 3. Until August 31, 2021, employees with at least 8 years of experience and 15 credits beyond the Bachelors degree in the 2018-19 school year but less than 45 credits beyond the Bachelors degree will be placed in the four additional salary cells for 9-12 years of experience identified in Appendix J.
- **D. National Board Bonus** Employees who achieve National Board for Professional Teaching Standards Certification shall receive the stipend as authorized and funded by the state. The stipend will be paid through a supplemental contract annually.
- **E. Part-Time Employees** Part-time employees will be paid a pro-rated portion of the base and enrichment salaries in Appendix J based on the employee's FTE, provided such employees shall be paid additional hours at the employee's per diem hourly rate of pay to attend full time on the scheduled non-instructional days or hours identified in Section 3.13. This per diem compensation shall be added to the supplemental contract for enrichment identified in paragraph A.2 above.
- **F. Per Diem** An employee's "per diem" rate of pay is defined as the annual base salary on the salary schedule in Appendix J divided by the 184 employee onsite work days. An employee's "per diem hourly" rate of pay is the employee's per diem rate divided by 7.5.
- **G.** Reopeners The Association or District may reopen the salary schedules in Appendix J prior to any school year if (1) the legislature changes the District's qualification for regionalization funding (currently 12%) including qualification for the additional 4% experience factor; (2) the legislature changes the District's levy authority, or changes how levy funds may be used; or (3) the District fails to pass an enrichment levy. Nothing bargained may violate compensation limitations imposed by state law or subject the District to a state funding penalty.

Certain educator roles require additional contracted days or hours outside the regular work year or work day. For some of these roles, the additional days or hours are for responsibilities before the school year begins, or after the school year ends, and for others the additional days or hours are for meetings outside the regular work day. Each educator in the roles below shall develop an individualized plan with their administrator for the use of these days/hours for the unique needs of their position:

School Counselor 12 days/90 hours
School Psychologists 10 days/75 hours
SLP 5 days/37.5 hours
Special Education Teacher 7 days/52.5 hours
School Nurse 5 days/37.5 hours

The numbers above may not reflect an exceptional need in any particular year. Administrators and educators shall continue a conversation throughout the year to consider exceptional needs for additional time for selected students or program issues. Flexing schedules (work days or work hours) to accommodate these exceptional needs is one option for the employee and administrator to consider.

Section 5.2 - Staff Incentives

- **A.** The District will make efforts to flex schedules for employees who commute by ferry to accommodate the unique challenges of this type of commute.
- **B.** Retirement/Resignation Early Notification Stipend The District will pay \$1,000 to an employee who declares their retirement or resignation by February 1st so that staff planning may be made in a timely manner. The stipend will be paid through July payroll after the employee has successfully checked out of the building.
- C. MA+90 Step 16 Tuition Stipend Within four years of reaching the MA+90 step 16 on the salary schedule in Appendix J, an employee shall be eligible for up to five hundred dollars (\$500.00) as a one-time single stipend for pre-approved tuition(s) and/or workshop(s) reimbursement costs, provided that payment for such amounts shall not cause any District liability for pension amounts if the State accepts such payment as credit for retirement income. The intent of this provision is to provide employees the opportunity to pursue continued professional growth. Individual plans shall have District approval prior to issuing the stipend.
- D. High Needs Instructional Areas - No later than August 15 of each year the Superintendent will consult with the Association and determine which (if any) endorsements will be designated as "high-need" for the upcoming school year. Current certified staff who at the District's request are willing to pursue a program to add the high-need endorsement, and are identified as otherwise qualified, may be granted up to \$5,000 per year for a maximum of three (3) years as a conditional loan by the District to support acquisition of said endorsement. The selected teacher(s) and the union further agree that upon receiving the endorsement the selected teacher(s) shall work for the District for a period of three years under one year contracts that include not less than .2 FTE assigned to the designated endorsement area. If a selected teacher voluntarily ends employment prior to the completion of three years assigned in the new endorsement area, he or she shall repay the District's loan on a pro-rated basis calculated on the difference between total number of student days per year over the agreed upon three years and the number of work days prior to the effective date of the resignation (e.g. a resignation after one full year requires repayment of 2/3 of the total loan amount). A teacher who loses their position through a reduction in force or through involuntary transfer will not be subject to loan repayment. If more than one qualified teacher applies, the negotiated internal selection process will be followed. Teachers on a plan of improvement or those who received a score of basic or unsatisfactory on their most recent evaluation will not be eligible for the conditional loan.

Section 5.3 – Non-Athletic Extracurricular Supplemental Salary Schedules

See Appendix G, Co-Curricular Stipend Schedules, for the stipends currently allotted to co-curricular positions.

Section 5.4 – Supplemental Pay Rates

- A. The District will pay \$30 \$32.27 per hour in the 2019-20 school year for approved hours beyond the workday or work year for approved professional development, curriculum work and compensated committee work. This rate will be increased by 2.1% for the 2020-21 school year (\$32.95) and by another 2.1% for the 2021-22 school year (\$33.64). Teachers will be paid on the monthly payroll warrant for hours reported at the this curriculum rate of pay.
- B. An employee filling a certificated summer school position shall be paid his or her individual per diem rate of pay. A certificated position includes those that grant grades and credit, and positions in which the District has determined that a certificate is required.

Section 5.5 – Traffic Safety Education

The dollar amount for behind the wheel instructors and the rate for Supervisor will be negotiated on an annual basis with negotiations to commence no later than February 1 for the subsequent year. The inclass instructors are paid their hourly per diem rate for the class session. The Supervisor and behind-the-wheel instructor or in-class instructor may be the same person. The program must be revenue neutral with a certain percentage of the budget going directly to the car purchase.

Section 5.6 - Insurance Benefits

The District shall provide the state-funded monthly amount per FTE employee. Such amount shall be available for Basic Benefits, which are: dental, vision, long-term disability, term life, and medical insurance.

From the above amount, the District shall first pay the total premium for dental and vision insurance coverage. The total amount remaining after payment of the dental, vision, long-term disability and term life insurance premiums shall be available to employees and may be applied to medical insurance benefits.

In instances for which the District (employer) contribution for the selected insurance plan is not sufficient to offset the total premium(s), the employer shall deduct from the employee's monthly salary the amount necessary to pay in full the premium(s) due.

An insurance pool has been developed to gain maximum utilization of the state insurance appropriations for employees covered by this agreement. The District agrees that if said appropriation is not fully expended, the maximum contribution for certificated employees shall be increased in an effort to pay either all existing medical/dental enrollments or fully expend said appropriations, whichever occurs first.

COBRA (Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act) benefits will be allowed for eligible employees for periods of time allowed by the insurance carriers. Eligible employees (those who leave district employment) have the right to continue medical benefits at their own expense for 18 months.

Insurance benefits shall be provided in accordance with state law.

The above provisions of Section 5.9 shall remain in full force and effect through December 31, 2019. After that date, the District will offer health insurance benefits in accordance with the rules and regulations of the state School Employees Benefits Board. The parties agree to discuss in a labor/management meeting prior to December 1, 2019, plans for a potential "premium holiday" with no out-of-pocket deductions in the December paycheck during the transition to the SEBB plans (possible if current District benefit plans make premium deductions for benefits effective the month after the deduction and SEBB benefit plans make premium deductions for benefits effective the month of the deduction).

Section 5.7 - Payroll Deductions

- **A.** Required Deductions: All salaries are subject to payroll deductions for:
 - 1. State Teachers' or State Employment Retirement System(s)
 - 2. Federal Withholding Tax
 - 3. Federal Insurance Contributions Act (Social Security)
 - 4. Absence not provided for by leaves (computed at per diem based on the teacher's annual salary for each day's absence).
- **B. Optional Deductions:** The following deductions may be made if authorized by the individual:

- 1. Additional Withholding Tax
- Approved Medical Plans
- 3. Approved Life and Disability Insurance Plans
- 4. Approved Tax-sheltered Annuities
- 5. Payments to Washington School Employees' Credit Union
- 6. Other District-approved Insurance Programs
- 7. Dues

Section 5.8– Payment Provisions

All teachers/non-supervisory certificated staff shall be paid in twelve (12) monthly installments. Each check shall contain one-twelfth (1/12) of the contracted salary (base and enrichment). Payroll checks shall be issued to the employee on or before the last business day of the month.

All compensation owed to a teacher who is leaving the District shall, upon request, be paid within the next payroll period, provided the District cash flow allows.

Section 5.9-Association Dues

- **A. Association Dues:** The Association which is the legally recognized exclusive bargaining representative of the employees as described in the "Recognition" clause of this Agreement shall have the right to have deducted from the salary of members of the Association (upon receipt of a written authorization form) an amount equal to the fees and dues required for membership in the Association.
- **B.** Dues Deduction Form: The dues deduction form and authorization shall remain in effect from year to year, unless withdrawn in writing by the employee. Dues deduction forms must be delivered to the business office within thirty (30) days from the start of school, or within thirty (30) days of an individual's beginning date of employment.
- C. Hold Harmless The Association agrees to defend, indemnify, and save the District harmless against any liability which may arise by reason of any action taken by the District to comply with the provisions of Article V.11 of this Agreement, including the costs of any attorney fees or legal expenses incurred. The Board agrees to promptly notify the Association and tender the defense in writing of any claim, demand, suit, or other form of liability arising out of implementation of the provisions of Article V.12, and will forward such if the Association so requests in writing to surrender claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability. The Board will then be absolved of its responsibility to enforce compliance of this section.

Section 5.10- Substitute Pay

For 2019-20, the substitute rate of pay shall be \$158 per day. This rate of pay shall be increased to \$161 per day for 2020-21 and \$165 per day for 2021-22.

A long-term substitute working more than twenty (20) consecutive days in a single assignment shall be paid his/her contract rate from the twenty-first (21st) day through the last day of said assignment. The substitute's contract rate shall be determined by applying the provisions of Section V.1 (Salary Schedule).

ARTICLE 6 – DURATION

			September 1, 2019 to and cessor contract not later that	0 0
Dated this	day of	, 2019.		
		<mark>Update with n</mark>	<mark>ew names</mark>	

APPENDIX A

Teacher Comprehensive Evaluation Summary

Name:	Date:					
School:	Evaluator:					
Teacher/Principal Evaluation Rating Scales as	Described by A	Associa	ted Pe	erforma	nce R	ubrics
U=Unsatisfactory B=Basic	P=Proficient	D=Dis	tinguis	hed		
						1 -
Evaluation Criteria		U	В	Р	D	Score
Criterion 1: High Expectations for Student Achi						
J	Criterion 2: Demonstrates Effective Teaching Practices					
Criterion 3: Addresses Individual Student learn						
Criterion 4: Intentional Focus on Content and C						
Criterion 5: Fostering and a Safe, Positive Lea	rning					
Environment						
Criterion 6: Use of Student Data to Modify Insti						
Criterion 7: Communicating/Collaborating with	School					
Community						
Criterion 8: Collaboration with Colleagues on Ir	nstructional					
Practice						
Preliminary Summative Rating						
Rating Bands: 8-14 Unsatisfactory; 15-21 E	Basic; 22-28 Profic	cient; 29-	·32 Disti	nguishe	d	
Charlent Creath Detine					_	C
Student Growth Rating	/-\	U	В	Р	D	Score
Criterion 3.1: Establishes Student Growth Goal						
Criterion 3.2: Achievement of Student Growth C	. , ,					
Criterion 6.1: Establishes Student Growth Goal	` /					
Criterion 6.2: Achievement of Student Growth	. ,					
Criterion 8.1: Establishes Team Student Growt	h Goal(s)					
Student Growth Rating						
Rating Bands: 5-12 Low; 13-17 Average; 18-20 High (ra		ubric ele	ment re	sults in a	a "Low"	student
	rating)	1				
Comprehensive Summative Rating						
Comprehensive R			Dania ar	Droficio	A.	01000 01
Distinguished + Low = Proficient; Distinguished + Average High = Preliminary Summative Rating; Basic or Proficient +	าง กาฐก = ประเทฐเ + Low = Requires	ıısneu, ı "Student	Growth	Inauiry:	: Unsat	isfactory
= Requires "Plan of Improvement"		0.0.0.0	C. C	,,	000.	.0.0.0.0.
Comments:						
Principal	Teacher*					

*Teacher signature acknowledges receipt of evaluation and not necessarily agreement with the ratings.

APPENDIX B

Teacher Focused Evaluation Summary

Name:	Date:					
School:	Evaluator:					
Teacher	Evaluation Rating Scales as Described by Associated	Perf	orma	ance	Rul	orics
	U=Unsatisfactory B=Basic P=Proficient D=Dis	sting	uish	ed		
Evaluation	Criteria	U	В	Р	D	Score or
		1	2	3	4	N/A
Criterion 1:	High Expectations for Student Achievement					
Criterion 2:	Demonstrates Effective Teaching Practices					l
Criterion 3:	Addresses Individual Student learning Needs					1
Criterion 4:	Intentional Focus on Content and Curriculum					
Criterion 5:	Fostering and a Safe, Positive Learning					
Environi	ment					l
Criterion 6:	Use of Student Data to Modify Instruction					
Criterion 7:	Communicating/Collaborating with School					
Commu	nity					l
Criterion 8:	Collaboration with Colleagues on Instructional					
Practice						
	Summative Rating					
Focused evalu	ation score based on criterion 3, 6, or 8 and the accompanying student gr	rowth	rubrio	c – or	- If th	e teacher (and
evaluator) ch	ooses criterion 1, 2, 4, 5, or 7, the accompanying student growth rubrics fr	om cr	iterio	n 3 or	6 mus	st also be used.
Focused Su	mmative Rating					
	Focused Rating Calculations					
A "Basic" or "Ui	nsatisfactory" rating returns the teacher to the "Comprehensive" evaluation	on pro	cess (and al	so req	uires a plan foi
improvement.						
Comments:						

Principal Teacher*

^{*}Teacher signature acknowledges receipt of evaluation and not necessarily agreement with the ratings.

APPENDIX C

GOAL SETTING and PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PLAN

Name:	Date:			
Goals: Goals must be developed and reviewed with your administrator using standards appropria	te to your assigned area.			
Goal 1:				
STRATEGIES What specific action steps, activities, or learning will you use to accomplish this goal?	EVALUATION OF STRATEGIES What evidence will you collect and how will you collect it to indicate that you have accomplished your goal?	SUPERVISORY ASSISTANCE What can the evaluator do to assist/support your attainment this goal?		
1.	1.	1.		
2.	2.	2.		
3.	3.	3.		
Goal 2:				
STRATEGIES	EVALUATION OF STRATEGIES	SUPERVISORY		
What specific action steps, activities, or learning will you use to accomplish this goal?	What evidence will you collect and how will you collect it to indicate that you have accomplished your goal?	ASSISTANCE What can the evaluator do to assist/support your attainment of this goal?		
1.	1.	1.		
2.	2.	2.		
3.	3.	3.		
Goal 3:				

STRATEGIES	EVALUATION OF STRATEGIES	SUPERVISORY
What specific action steps, activities, or learning will you use to accomplish this goal?	What evidence will you collect and how will you collect it to indicate that you have accomplished your goal?	ASSISTANCE What can the evaluator do to assist/support your attainment of this goal?
1.	1.	1.
2.	2.	2.
3.	3.	3.

Checklist/Review of items nee	ded		
□ Review of Professional Stand			
□ Review of Instructional Mate			
☐ Review of website course out	•	ations. letters	
☐ Substitute notes on file and in		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Date			
Progress meeting 1 (January)	Meeting date:		
Progress toward goal and plan upo	late:		
Progress meeting 2 (March) Progress toward goal and plan upo			
Final meeting (June) Assessment of goal achievement:	Meeting date:		
Employee:	Date:	Adminstrator:	Date:

APPENDIX D

The Marzano Teacher Evaluation Model At a Glance

Criterion 1	Criterion 2				
Centering instruction on high expectations for student achievement.	Demonstrating effective teaching practices.				
Component 1.1: Providing Clear Learning Goals and Scales (Rubrics) Component 1.2: Celebrating Success Component 1.3: Understanding Students' Interests and Backgrounds Component 1.4: Demonstrating Value and Respect for Typically Underserved Students	Component 2.1: Interacting with New Knowledge Component 2.2: Organizing Students to Practice and Deepen Knowledge Component 2.3: Organizing Students for Cognitively Complex Tasks Component 2.4: Asking Questions of Typically Underserved Students	Component 2.5: Probing Incorrect Answers with Typically Underserved Students Component 2.6: Noticing when Students are Not Engaged Component 2.7: Using and Applying Academic Vocabulary Component 2.8: Evaluating Effectiveness of Individual Lessons and Units			
Criterion 3	Criterion 4	Criterion 5			
Recognizing individual student learning needs and developing strategies to address those needs.	Providing clear and intentional focus on subject matter content and curriculum.	Fostering and managing a safe, positive learning environment.			
Component 3.1: Effective Scaffolding of Information Within Lessons Component 3.2: Planning and Preparing for the Needs of All Students Student Growth 3.1: Establish Student Growth Goal(s)	Component 4.1: Attention to Established Content Standards Component 4.2: Use of Available Resources and Technology	Component 5.1: Organizing the Physical Layout of the Classroom Component 5.2: Reviewing Expectations to Rules and Procedures Component 5.3: Demonstrating "Withitness" Component 5.4: Applying Consequences for Lack of Adherence to Rules and Procedures Component 5.5: Acknowledging			
Student Growth 3.2: Achievement of Student Growth Goal(s)		Adherence to Rules and Procedures Component 5.6: Displaying Objectivity and Control			

For Use in the 2014-15 School Year - Version 1.1

Criterion 6	Criterion 7	Criterion 8
Using multiple student data elements to modify instruction and improve student learning.	Communicating and collaborating with parents and the school community.	Exhibiting collaborative and collegial practices focused on improving instructional practice and student learning.
Component 6.1: Designing Instruction Aligned to Assessment Component 6.2: Using Multiple Data Elements Component 6.3: Tracking Student Progress	Component 7.1: Promoting Positive Interactions about Students and Parents – Courses, Programs and School Events Component 7.2: Promoting Positive	Component 8.1: Seeking Mentorship for Areas of Need or Interest Component 8.2: Promoting Positive Interactions with Colleagues Component 8.3: Participating in District and School Initiatives Component 8.4: Monitoring Progress Relative to the Professional Growth and Development Plan
Student Growth 6.1: Establish Student Growth Goal(s) Student Growth 6.2: Achievement of Student Growth Goal(s)	Interactions about Students and Parents – Timeliness and Professionalism	Student Growth 8.1: Establish Team Student Growth Goal(s)

http://www.tpep-wa.org
Improving Student Learning Through Improved Teaching and Leadership

VISD COMPREHENSIVE TEACHER EVALUATION TIMELINE

Beginning of the Year Sept/Oct



INITIAL ACTIVITIES

Staff training offered, Evaluation process, timeline and forms provided to comprehensive teachers.

VISD Comprehensive Teacher Evaluation Timeline

VISD Self-Assessment Worksheet

Marzano Teacher Evaluation Model at a Glance

Growth Goal Worksheet



GOALS MEETING WITH ADMINISTRATOR

Teacher brings completed:

*self-assessment

*draft goals

Administrator and teacher discuss both professional and possible student growth goals/measurements. Fall observations will be scheduled at this meeting (Please bring your calendars!)

Fall



OBSERVATION

Administrator conducts observations (including formal observations and other instructional visits)



For formal observation, teacher meets with administrator to conduct a Pre-Observation conference



For both formal observations and instructional visits leading to the summative evaluation the administrator provides written feedback



For a formal observation, teacher meets with administrator and conducts a Post-Observation reflection conference.

Mid-Year Dec/Jan



MID-YEAR FEEDBACK

Teacher and administrator communicate progress on the following:

Goal Setting Worksheet

Student growth data

Review of progress in relation to Marzano Framework components

Spring March-May

4

OBSERVATION

Administrator conducts observations (including formal observations and other instructional visits)



For a formal observation, teacher meets with administrator to conduct a Pre-Observation conference



For both formal observations and instructional visits leading to the summative evaluation the administrator provides written feedback



For a formal observation, teacher meets with administrator and conducts a Post-Observation reflection conference.

End of the Year



SELF ASSESSMENT/REFLECTION

Teacher monitors growth using her/his beginning of the year self-assessment



GOALS

Teacher completes final reflection on the Goal Setting Worksheet



END OF YEAR

Teacher and Administrator meet to discuss the following:

Self-Assessment Results

Goal Setting Worksheet

Student Growth Data

Criteria Scores

Comprehensive Evaluation Form



Principal completes final VISD Certificated Comprehensive Evaluation Form and obtains teacher signature by May 30th

^{*} Individual performance may change evaluation timelines

APPENDIX F

Vashon Island School District #402 9309 SW Cemetery Rd. / PO Box 547, Vashon Island, Washington 98070

2019-2020

This agreement is made by	and between the B	Board of Directors	of Vashon Isla	and School District.	, King County,
Washington (District) and					

Employee

1. Employee is hereby employed by District during the 2019-2020 school year for enhanced responsibilities which are not covered by the basic certificated employment contract between District and Employee.

Employee shall be compensated as follows for the performance of said enhanced services:

Amount:

to be paid in 12 equal installments from September 20XX through August 20XX.

- 2. Pursuant to the provisions of RCW 28A.405.240, this supplemental contract relating to enhanced responsibilities is not subject to the continuing contract provisions of RCW 28A.405.210 and shall automatically terminate at the end of the school term identified above.
- 3. Contract Conditions: This contract is to be signed by the Employee and returned to the personnel office of the District.

	Employee Signature	
	Date:	
By order of the Board of Directors		
Dr. Slade McSheehy, Board Secretary		

APPENDIX G

Approved Placement of Stipends

Rationale for Salary Placement: Stipend salary placement level (A - E) is determined when a position meets *all* of the responsibilities/ requirements at the designated level. However, the position may include responsibilities on levels above or below as well.

- A High level of responsibility and significant time commitment required in all areas:
 - 1. More than 10 evening/weekend events including competitions, rehearsals and performances that require frequent travel.
 - 2. Significant responsibility related purchases, fundraising and budgetary oversight
 - 3. Year-long activities related to the stipend responsibilities
 - 4. Significant and year-long interaction with the public, parents, and volunteers.
 - 5. Minimum of 25 students engaged throughout the course of the year
 - 6. Prolonged supervision of multiple and simultaneous activities. Including high levels of risk and/or liability supervised by the advisor.
- B Combination of high to moderate levels of responsibility and time required in all areas
 - More than 7 evening/weekend events including competitions, rehearsals and performances that require some travel
 - 2. Moderate responsibility related purchases, fundraising and budgetary oversight
 - 3. Year-long activities related to the stipend responsibilities
 - 4. Moderate and year-long interaction with the public, parents, and volunteers.
 - 5. Minimum of 20 students engaged throughout the course of the year
 - 6. Intermittent supervision of multiple and simultaneous activities. Including moderate levels of risk and/or liability supervised by the advisor.
- C Moderate levels of responsibility and time required in all areas
 - 1. More than 3 evening/weekend events including competitions, rehearsals and performances that may require travel.
 - 2. Moderate responsibility related purchases, fundraising and budgetary oversight
 - 3. Year-long and/or intensive periods of time bound activities related to the stipend responsibilities
 - 4. Some interaction with the public, parents, and volunteers.
 - 5. Minimum of 15 students engaged throughout the course of the year
 - 6. Intermittent supervision of multiple and simultaneous activities. Including moderate levels of risk and/or liability supervised by the advisor.
- D Moderate to low levels of responsibility and time required in most areas
 - 1. 1-2 evening/weekend events including competitions, rehearsals and performances that may require travel.
 - 2. Minimal responsibility related purchases, fundraising and budgetary oversight
 - 3. Year-long and/or intensive periods of time bound activities related to the stipend responsibilities
 - 4. Minimal interaction with the public, parents, and volunteers.
 - 5. Minimum of 10 students engaged throughout the course of the year
 - 6. Intermittent supervision of activities, Including low levels of risk and/or liability supervised by the advisor.
- E Low levels of responsibility and time required in all areas
 - 1. Zero to 1 evening/weekend events including competitions, rehearsals and performances that may require travel.
 - 2. Low responsibility related purchases, fundraising and budgetary oversight
 - 3. Year-long and/or intensive periods of time bound activities related to the stipend responsibilities
 - 4. Minimal interaction with the public, parents, and volunteers.
 - 5. Minimum of 5 students engaged throughout the course of the year
 - 6. May include some intermittent supervision of activities outside the school day. Includes low levels of risk and/or liability supervised by the advisor.

Annual Negotiation for Stipend Placement: Every year in April and December, Labor Management will review and approve salaries for club offerings and stipends for other supplemental responsibilities:

Protocols for requesting new clubs will be established by each individual building.

- The administration will present salary proposals to the Labor/Management team. In April, the Labor/Management team will review and approve salaries for club offerings for the following academic year and consider proposals (if any) for reclassification of stipend level.
- In December, the Labor/Management team will review and approve proposed salaries for new clubs/activities to commence in the second half of the academic year and consider proposals (if any) for reclassification of stipend level.
- The Labor/Management team may add new club offerings upon mutual agreement at any of their monthly meetings.
- Sign up sheets for approved advisor positions will be posted in each building at the start of each academic year listing specific qualifications (if any). The Building Administrator will meet with each applicant as part of managing the selection of advisor positions.
- Annually, during the budget process, administrators will determine which stipends for clubs and activities will be offered the following fiscal year.
- "Experience" on the stipend schedule refers to the number of years a person has held a specific stipend position in the Vashon Island School District.
- CTE leadership clubs will be assigned to advisors outside of the process above. The compensation level (A-E) for such clubs will be presented to the next scheduled Labor/Management team for approval.
- The Stipend Schedule Placement will be published in a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) on the District website each year.

STIPEND SALARY SCHEDULE

2019-20 School Year

	0-	-2 years	3-5 years		6-8 years		9+ years	
Level A	\$	3,532	\$	3,886	\$	4,274	\$	4,701
Level B	\$	2,747	\$	3,022	\$	3,324	\$	3,657
Level C	\$	1,962	\$	2,159	\$	2,374	\$	2,612
Level D	\$	1,177	\$	1,295	\$	1,425	\$	1,567
Level E	\$	785	\$	863	\$	950	\$	1,045

Salaries increase by 10% per column based upon actual VISD experience in the stipend position

2020-21 School Year (2.1% increase)

	1020 21 0011001 1001 (21170 111010000)							
	0-	2 years	3-5 years		6-8 years		9+ years	
Level A	\$	3,606	\$	3,968	\$	4,364	\$	4,800
Level B	\$	2,805	\$	3,085	\$	3,394	\$	3,734
Level C	\$	2,003	\$	2,204	\$	2,424	\$	2,667
Level D	\$	1,202	\$	1,322	\$	1,455	\$	1,600
Level E	\$	801	\$	881	\$	970	\$	1,067

2021-22 School Year (2.1% increase)

	0-2 years	-2 years 3-5 years		9+ years
Level A	\$ 3,682	\$ 4,051	\$ 4,455	\$ 4,901
Level B	\$ 2,864	\$ 3,150	\$ 3,465	\$ 3,812
Level C	\$ 2,045	\$ 2,251	\$ 2,475	\$ 2,723
Level D	\$ 1,227	\$ 1,350	\$ 1,485	\$ 1,634
Level E	\$ 818	\$ 900	\$ 990	\$ 1,089

SCHEDULE FOR OTHER SUPPLEMENTAL RESPONSIBILITY

- 1. Honorariums for Board Approved Overnight Off-site Programs (not associated with other stipended responsibilities/positions) 7 days or longer (\$700), 4 6 days (\$400)
- 2. PLC and/or Teacher Leader Honorariums \$1200
- 3. Exploratory Week Lead Teacher Honorarium (Day Programs Only) \$125
- 4. Professional Development Lead Teacher Stipends Compensated @ Hourly Curriculum Rate

Appendix I

Schoo	rant(s)	
Imme	ediate Supervisor:	
Date /	Alleged Violation Occurred:	<u> </u>
1. 2. 3.	Specific facts giving rise to the grievance: Specific provision or provisions of the Agree Remedy (Specific Relief) Requested:	ment alleged to be violated:
	Signature of Grievant	Date
	Signature of Association Representative	Date
	Signature of Immediate Supervisor	Date
	ibution: diate Supervisor:	Association Representative:
Superi DECI To be of	diate Supervisor:	Grievant(s)
Superi DECI To be of	diate Supervisor: intendent ISION BY IMMEDIATE SUPERVISOR - S completed by Immediate Supervisor within five (5) v	Grievant(s)
Superi DECI To be of	diate Supervisor:	Grievant(s)
DECI To be of Type, I	diate Supervisor:	Grievant(s) TEP ONE vorking days after receipt of grievance. found online at: www.vashoneducationassociation.com.
DECI To be of Type, I	diate Supervisor:	Grievant(s) TEP ONE vorking days after receipt of grievance. found online at: www.vashoneducationassociation.com.
Superi DECI To be	diate Supervisor:	Grievant(s) TEP ONE vorking days after receipt of grievance. found online at: www.vashoneducationassociation.com. asons therefore: nature of Immediate Supervisor The Two of the Grievance Procedure to be completed within se
DECI To be of Type, I	diate Supervisor:intendent	Grievant(s)
DECI To be of Type, p	diate Supervisor:	Grievant(s)
DECI To be of Type, I	diate Supervisor:intendent	Grievant(s) TEP ONE vorking days after receipt of grievance. found online at: www.vashoneducationassociation.com. asons therefore: nature of Immediate Supervisor The Two of the Grievance Procedure to be completed within section of Grievant f Grievant
DECI To be of Type, I I. Date of Signate District Immed	diate Supervisor:intendent	Grievant(s)

FORMAL STATEMENT OF GRIEVANCE - STEP ONE)

5.

Appendix 1

DECISION BY SUPERINTENDENT OR DESIGNEE - STEP TWO

To be completed by superintendent or designee within five (5) working days from the conclusion of the Step Two Grievance meeting.

Type, print, or open electronically and fill in the form. Form can be found online at: www.vashoneducationassociation.com.

l.	Grievant	Date of Grievance Meeting
	Decision of Superintendent or	designee and specific reasons therefore:
	Date of Decision	Signature of Superintendent
11.	Grievant's Response to be re decision date above.	eceived by superintendent within seven (7) working days of
	I accept the above deci	sion by the superintendent or designee.
	I hereby appeal the dec	sision to the Board.
	Date of Response	Signature of Grievant
		Signature of Association Representative
	bution: diate Supervisor:	
	iation Representative:	
Superi	ntendent	
Grieva	int(s)	

APPENDIX J-1

2019-20 Total Salary Schedule (Base + Enrichment)
(see below for separate contract amounts)

		6%	6%	3%	6%	6%	
Yrs	ВА	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90	
0	\$54,947	\$58,244	\$61,738	\$63,591	\$67,406	\$71,450	
1	\$56,046	\$59,409	\$62,973	\$64,862	\$68,754	\$72,879	2%
2	\$57,167	\$60,597	\$64,233	\$66,160	\$70,129	\$74,337	2%
3	\$58,310	\$61,809	\$65,517	\$67,483	\$71,532	\$75,823	2%
4	\$59,476	\$63,045	\$66,828	\$68,833	\$72,962	\$77,340	2%
5	\$60,666	\$64,306	\$68,164	\$70,209	\$74,422	\$78,887	2%
6	\$61,879	\$65,592	\$69,528	\$71,613	\$75,910	\$80,464	2%
7	\$63,117	\$66,904	\$70,918	\$73,046	\$77,428	\$82,074	2%
8	\$64,379	\$68,242	\$72,336	\$74,507	\$78,977	\$83,715	2%
9		\$70,357	\$74,579	\$76,816	\$81,425	\$86,310	3.1%
10		\$72,538	\$76,891	\$79,198	\$83,949	\$88,986	3.1%
11		\$74,787	\$79,274	\$81,653	\$86,552	\$91,744	3.1%
12		\$77,106	\$81,732	\$84,184	\$89,235	\$94,588	3.1%
13			\$84,266	\$86,794	\$92,001	\$97,521	3.1%
14			\$86,878	\$89,484	\$94,853	\$100,544	3.1%
15			\$89,571	\$92,258	\$97,794	\$103,661	3.1%
16-19			\$92,348	\$95,118	\$100,825	\$106,874	3.1%
20+			\$94,848	\$97,618	\$103,325	\$109,374	\$2,500

Notes:

The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree. Employees with at least 8 yrs experience and 15 credits but less than 45 credits prior to 9/1/19 will be placed on the following additional cells until 8/31/21:

Yrs	BA+15		
9	\$66,375		
10	\$68,433		
11	\$70,554		
12	\$72,741		

2019-20 Base Salary Schedule

Yrs	ВА	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90
0	\$52,330	\$55,470	\$58,798	\$60,563	\$64,196	\$68,048
1	\$53,377	\$56,580	\$59,974	\$61,773	\$65,480	\$69,409
2	\$54,445	\$57,711	\$61,174	\$63,010	\$66,790	\$70,797
3	\$55,533	\$58,866	\$62,397	\$64,270	\$68,126	\$72,212
4	\$56,644	\$60,043	\$63,646	\$65,555	\$69,488	\$73,657
5	\$57,777	\$61,244	\$64,918	\$66,866	\$70,878	\$75,130
6	\$58,932	\$62,469	\$66,217	\$68,203	\$72,295	\$76,632
7	\$60,111	\$63,718	\$67,541	\$69,568	\$73,741	\$78,166
8	\$61,313	\$64,992	\$68,891	\$70,959	\$75,216	\$79,729
9		\$67,007	\$71,028	\$73,158	\$77,548	\$82,200
10		\$69,084	\$73,230	\$75,427	\$79,951	\$84,749
11		\$71,226	\$75,499	\$77,765	\$82,430	\$87,375
12		\$73,434	\$77,840	\$80,175	\$84,986	\$90,084
13			\$80,253	\$82,661	\$87,620	\$92,877
14			\$82,741	\$85,223	\$90,336	\$95,756
15			\$85,306	\$87,865	\$93,137	\$98,725
16-19			\$87,950	\$90,589	\$96,024	\$101,785
20+			\$90,331	\$92,970	\$98,405	\$104,166

Notes:

The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree. Employees with at least 8 yrs experience and 15 credits but less than 45 credits prior to 9/1/19 will be placed on the following additional cells until 8/31/21:

Yrs	BA+15		
9	\$63,214		
10	\$65,174		
11	\$67,194		
12	\$69,277		

2019-20 Enrichment Salary Schedule (5% of Base)

Yrs	BA	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90
0	\$2,617	\$2,774	\$2,940	\$3,028	\$3,210	\$3,402
1	\$2,669	\$2,829	\$2,999	\$3,089	\$3,274	\$3,470
2	\$2,722	\$2,886	\$3,059	\$3,150	\$3,339	\$3,540
3	\$2,777	\$2,943	\$3,120	\$3,213	\$3,406	\$3,611
4	\$2,832	\$3,002	\$3,182	\$3,278	\$3,474	\$3,683
5	\$2,889	\$3,062	\$3,246	\$3,343	\$3,544	\$3,757
6	\$2,947	\$3,123	\$3,311	\$3,410	\$3,615	\$3,832
7	\$3,006	\$3,186	\$3,377	\$3,478	\$3,687	\$3,908
8	\$3,066	\$3,250	\$3,445	\$3,548	\$3,761	\$3,986
9		\$3,350	\$3,551	\$3,658	\$3,877	\$4,110
10		\$3,454	\$3,661	\$3,771	\$3,998	\$4,237
11		\$3,561	\$3,775	\$3,888	\$4,122	\$4,369
12		\$3,672	\$3,892	\$4,009	\$4,249	\$4,504
13			\$4,013	\$4,133	\$4,381	\$4,644
14			\$4,137	\$4,261	\$4,517	\$4,788
15			\$4,265	\$4,393	\$4,657	\$4,936
16-19			\$4,398	\$4,529	\$4,801	\$5,089
20+			\$4,517	\$4,648	\$4,920	\$5,208

Notes:

The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree. Employees with at least 8 yrs experience and 15 credits but less than 45 credits prior to 9/1/19 will be placed on the following additional cells until 8/31/21:

Yrs	BA+15		
9	\$3,161		
10	\$3,259		
11	\$3,360		
12	\$3,464		

APPENDIX J-2
2020-21 Total Salary Schedule (Base + Enrichment)

		6%	6%	3%	6%	6%	
Yrs	ВА	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90	
0	\$56,101	\$59,467	\$63,035	\$64,926	\$68,822	\$72,951	
1	\$57,223	\$60,656	\$64,296	\$66,225	\$70,198	\$74,410	2%
2	\$58,367	\$61,869	\$65,582	\$67,550	\$71,602	\$75,898	2%
3	\$59,534	\$63,106	\$66,894	\$68,901	\$73,034	\$77,416	2%
4	\$60,725	\$64,368	\$68,232	\$70,279	\$74,495	\$78,964	2%
5	\$61,940	\$65,655	\$69,597	\$71,685	\$75,985	\$80,543	2%
6	\$63,179	\$66,968	\$70,989	\$73,119	\$77,505	\$82,154	2%
7	\$64,443	\$68,307	\$72,409	\$74,581	\$79,055	\$83,797	2%
8	\$65,732	\$69,673	\$73,857	\$76,073	\$80,636	\$85,473	2%
9		\$71,833	\$76,147	\$78,431	\$83,136	\$88,123	3.1%
10		\$74,060	\$78,508	\$80,862	\$85,713	\$90,855	3.1%
11		\$76,356	\$80,942	\$83,369	\$88,370	\$93,672	3.1%
12		\$78,723	\$83,451	\$85,953	\$91,109	\$96,576	3.1%
13			\$86,038	\$88,618	\$93,933	\$99,570	3.1%
14			\$88,705	\$91,365	\$96,845	\$102,657	3.1%
15			\$91,455	\$94,197	\$99,847	\$105,839	3.1%
16-19			\$94,290	\$97,117	\$102,942	\$109,120	3.1%
20+			\$96,790	\$99,617	\$105,442	\$111,620	\$2,500

Notes

The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree. Employees with at least 8 yrs experience and 15 credits but less than 45 credits prior to 9/1/19 will be placed on the following additional cells until 8/31/21:

Yrs	BA+15	
9	\$67,770	
10	\$69,871	
11	\$72,037	
12	\$74,270	

2020-21 Base Salary Schedule

Yrs	ВА	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90
0	\$53,430	\$56,635	\$60,033	\$61,834	\$65,545	\$69,477
1	\$54,498	\$57,768	\$61,234	\$63,071	\$66,855	\$70,867
2	\$55,588	\$58,923	\$62,459	\$64,333	\$68,192	\$72,284
3	\$56,699	\$60,101	\$63,709	\$65,620	\$69,556	\$73,730
4	\$57,833	\$61,303	\$64,983	\$66,932	\$70,948	\$75,204
5	\$58,990	\$62,529	\$66,283	\$68,271	\$72,367	\$76,708
6	\$60,170	\$63,779	\$67,609	\$69,637	\$73,814	\$78,242
7	\$61,374	\$65,054	\$68,961	\$71,030	\$75,290	\$79,807
8	\$62,602	\$66,355	\$70,340	\$72,450	\$76,796	\$81,403
9		\$68,412	\$72,521	\$74,696	\$79,177	\$83,927
10		\$70,533	\$74,770	\$77,011	\$81,631	\$86,529
11		\$72,720	\$77,088	\$79,399	\$84,162	\$89,211
12		\$74,974	\$79,477	\$81,860	\$86,770	\$91,977
13			\$81,941	\$84,398	\$89,460	\$94,829
14			\$84,481	\$87,014	\$92,233	\$97,769
15			\$87,100	\$89,711	\$95,092	\$100,799
16-19			\$89,800	\$92,492	\$98,040	\$103,924
20+			\$92,181	\$94,873	\$100,421	\$106,305

Notes:

The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree. Employees with at least 8 yrs experience and 15 credits prior to 9/1/19 have access to the following additional cells until 8/31/21:

Yrs	BA+15		
9	\$64,543		
10	\$66,544		
11	\$68,607		
12	\$70,733		

2020-21 Enrichment Salary Schedule (5% of Base)

Yrs	ВА	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90
0	\$2,671	\$2,832	\$3,002	\$3,092	\$3,277	\$3,474
1	\$2,725	\$2,888	\$3,062	\$3,154	\$3,343	\$3,543
2	\$2,779	\$2,946	\$3,123	\$3,217	\$3,410	\$3,614
3	\$2,835	\$3,005	\$3,185	\$3,281	\$3,478	\$3,686
4	\$2,892	\$3,065	\$3,249	\$3,347	\$3,547	\$3,760
5	\$2,950	\$3,126	\$3,314	\$3,414	\$3,618	\$3,835
6	\$3,009	\$3,189	\$3,380	\$3,482	\$3,691	\$3,912
7	\$3,069	\$3,253	\$3,448	\$3,551	\$3,765	\$3,990
8	\$3,130	\$3,318	\$3,517	\$3,623	\$3,840	\$4,070
9		\$3,421	\$3,626	\$3,735	\$3,959	\$4,196
10		\$3,527	\$3,738	\$3,851	\$4,082	\$4,326
11		\$3,636	\$3,854	\$3,970	\$4,208	\$4,461
12		\$3,749	\$3,974	\$4,093	\$4,339	\$4,599
13			\$4,097	\$4,220	\$4,473	\$4,741
14			\$4,224	\$4,351	\$4,612	\$4,888
15			\$4,355	\$4,486	\$4,755	\$5,040
16-19			\$4,490	\$4,625	\$4,902	\$5,196
20+			\$4,609	\$4,744	\$5,021	\$5,315

Notes:

The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree. Employees with at least 8 yrs experience and 15 credits but less than 45 credits prior to 9/1/19 will be placed on the following additional cells until 8/31/21:

Yrs	BA+15
9	\$3,227
10	\$3,327
11	\$3,430
12	\$3,537

58

APPENDIX J-3 2021-22 Total Salary Schedule (Base + Enrichment)

		<u>6%</u>	<u>6%</u>	<u>3%</u>	<u>6%</u>	<u>6%</u>	
<u>Yrs</u>	<u>BA</u>	BA+45	BA+90	<u>MA</u>	MA+45	MA+90	
<u>0</u>	\$57,279	<u>\$60,716</u>	\$64,359	\$66,290	\$70,267	\$74,483	
<u>1</u>	<u>\$58,425</u>	<u>\$61,930</u>	<u>\$65,646</u>	<u>\$67,616</u>	<u>\$71,672</u>	<u>\$75,973</u>	<u>2%</u>
<u>2</u>	<u>\$59,594</u>	<u>\$63,169</u>	<u>\$66,959</u>	<u>\$68,968</u>	<u>\$73,105</u>	<u>\$77,492</u>	<u>2%</u>
<u>3</u>	\$60,786	\$64,432	\$68,298	\$70,347	<u>\$74,567</u>	\$79,042	<u>2%</u>
<u>4</u>	<u>\$62,002</u>	<u>\$65,721</u>	<u>\$69,664</u>	<u>\$71,754</u>	<u>\$76,058</u>	<u>\$80,623</u>	<u>2%</u>
<u>5</u>	\$63,242	<u>\$67,035</u>	<u>\$71,057</u>	<u>\$73,189</u>	<u>\$77,579</u>	<u>\$82,235</u>	<u>2%</u>
<u>6</u>	<u>\$64,507</u>	<u>\$68,376</u>	<u>\$72,478</u>	<u>\$74,653</u>	<u>\$79,131</u>	<u>\$83,880</u>	<u>2%</u>
<u>7</u>	<u>\$65,797</u>	<u>\$69,744</u>	<u>\$73,928</u>	<u>\$76,146</u>	<u>\$80,714</u>	<u>\$85,558</u>	<u>2%</u>
<u>8</u>	<u>\$67,113</u>	<u>\$71,139</u>	<u>\$75,407</u>	<u>\$77,669</u>	<u>\$82,328</u>	<u>\$87,269</u>	<u>2%</u>
<u>9</u>	-	<u>\$73,344</u>	<u>\$77,745</u>	<u>\$80,077</u>	<u>\$84,880</u>	<u>\$89,974</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>10</u>	ı	<u>\$75,618</u>	<u>\$80,155</u>	<u>\$82,559</u>	<u>\$87,511</u>	<u>\$92,763</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>11</u>	ı	<u>\$77,962</u>	<u>\$82,640</u>	<u>\$85,118</u>	\$90,224	<u>\$95,639</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>12</u>	-	<u>\$80,379</u>	<u>\$85,202</u>	<u>\$87,757</u>	<u>\$93,021</u>	<u>\$98,604</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>13</u>	ı	Ī	<u>\$87,843</u>	<u>\$90,477</u>	<u>\$95,905</u>	<u>\$101,661</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>14</u>	ı	Ī	<u>\$90,566</u>	<u>\$93,282</u>	<u>\$98,878</u>	<u>\$104,812</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>15</u>	-	-	<u>\$93,374</u>	<u>\$96,174</u>	<u>\$101,943</u>	<u>\$108,061</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>16-19</u>	=	=	<u>\$96,269</u>	<u>\$99,155</u>	<u>\$105,103</u>	<u>\$111,411</u>	<u>3.1%</u>
<u>20+</u>	-		<u>\$98,769</u>	<u>\$101,655</u>	<u>\$107,603</u>	<u>\$113,911</u>	<u>\$2,500</u>

Notes:
The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree.

2021-22 Base Salary Schedule

<u>Yrs</u>	<u>BA</u>	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90
<u>0</u>	\$54,551	\$57,825	\$61,294	\$63,133	\$66,921	<u>\$70,936</u>
1	<u>\$55,643</u>	<u>\$58,981</u>	<u>\$62,520</u>	<u>\$64,396</u>	<u>\$68,259</u>	<u>\$72,355</u>
<u>2</u>	<u>\$56,756</u>	<u>\$60,161</u>	<u>\$63,770</u>	<u>\$65,684</u>	<u>\$69,624</u>	<u>\$73,802</u>
<u>3</u>	<u>\$57,891</u>	<u>\$61,364</u>	<u>\$65,046</u>	<u>\$66,997</u>	<u>\$71,016</u>	<u>\$75,278</u>
<u>4</u>	<u>\$59,050</u>	<u>\$62,591</u>	<u>\$66,347</u>	<u>\$68,337</u>	<u>\$72,436</u>	<u>\$76,784</u>
<u>5</u>	<u>\$60,230</u>	<u>\$63,843</u>	<u>\$67,673</u>	<u>\$69,704</u>	<u>\$73,885</u>	<u>\$78,319</u>
<u>6</u>	<u>\$61,435</u>	<u>\$65,120</u>	<u>\$69,027</u>	<u>\$71,098</u>	<u>\$75,363</u>	<u>\$79,886</u>
<u>7</u>	<u>\$62,664</u>	<u>\$66,423</u>	<u>\$70,408</u>	<u>\$72,520</u>	<u>\$76,870</u>	<u>\$81,484</u>
<u>8</u>	<u>\$63,917</u>	<u>\$67,751</u>	<u>\$71,816</u>	<u>\$73,970</u>	<u>\$78,408</u>	<u>\$83,113</u>
<u>9</u>	ı	<u>\$69,851</u>	<u>\$74,043</u>	<u>\$76,264</u>	<u>\$80,838</u>	<u>\$85,690</u>
<u>10</u>	ı	<u>\$72,017</u>	<u>\$76,338</u>	<u>\$78,628</u>	<u>\$83,344</u>	<u>\$88,346</u>
<u>11</u>	ı	<u>\$74,250</u>	<u>\$78,705</u>	<u>\$81,065</u>	<u>\$85,928</u>	<u>\$91,085</u>
<u>12</u>	-	<u>\$76,551</u>	<u>\$81,145</u>	<u>\$83,578</u>	<u>\$88,591</u>	<u>\$93,909</u>
<u>13</u>	ı	_	<u>\$83,660</u>	<u>\$86,169</u>	<u>\$91,338</u>	<u>\$96,820</u>
<u>14</u>	ı	_	<u>\$86,253</u>	<u>\$88,840</u>	<u>\$94,170</u>	<u>\$99,821</u>
<u>15</u>			<u>\$88,928</u>	<u>\$91,594</u>	<u>\$97,089</u>	<u>\$102,915</u>
<u>16-19</u>		_	<u>\$91,685</u>	<u>\$94,433</u>	<u>\$100,098</u>	<u>\$106,106</u>
<u>20+</u>			<u>\$94,066</u>	<u>\$96,814</u>	<u>\$102,479</u>	<u>\$108,487</u>

Notes:
The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree.

2021-22 Enrichment Salary Schedule (5% of Base)

<u>Yrs</u>	<u>BA</u>	BA+45	BA+90	MA	MA+45	MA+90
<u>0</u>	\$2,728	<u>\$2,891</u>	<u>\$3,065</u>	<u>\$3,157</u>	<u>\$3,346</u>	<u>\$3,547</u>
<u>1</u>	<u>\$2,782</u>	<u>\$2,949</u>	<u>\$3,126</u>	<u>\$3,220</u>	<u>\$3,413</u>	<u>\$3,618</u>
<u>2</u>	<u>\$2,838</u>	<u>\$3,008</u>	<u>\$3,189</u>	<u>\$3,284</u>	<u>\$3,481</u>	<u>\$3,690</u>
<u>3</u>	<u>\$2,895</u>	<u>\$3,068</u>	<u>\$3,252</u>	<u>\$3,350</u>	<u>\$3,551</u>	<u>\$3,764</u>
<u>4</u>	<u>\$2,952</u>	<u>\$3,130</u>	<u>\$3,317</u>	<u>\$3,417</u>	<u>\$3,622</u>	<u>\$3,839</u>
<u>5</u>	<u>\$3,012</u>	<u>\$3,192</u>	<u>\$3,384</u>	<u>\$3,485</u>	<u>\$3,694</u>	<u>\$3,916</u>
<u>6</u>	<u>\$3,072</u>	<u>\$3,256</u>	<u>\$3,451</u>	<u>\$3,555</u>	<u>\$3,768</u>	<u>\$3,994</u>
<u>7</u>	<u>\$3,133</u>	<u>\$3,321</u>	<u>\$3,520</u>	<u>\$3,626</u>	<u>\$3,844</u>	<u>\$4,074</u>
<u>8</u>	<u>\$3,196</u>	<u>\$3,388</u>	<u>\$3,591</u>	<u>\$3,699</u>	<u>\$3,920</u>	<u>\$4,156</u>
<u>9</u>	ı	<u>\$3,493</u>	<u>\$3,702</u>	<u>\$3,813</u>	<u>\$4,042</u>	<u>\$4,284</u>
<u>10</u>	ı	<u>\$3,601</u>	<u>\$3,817</u>	<u>\$3,931</u>	<u>\$4,167</u>	<u>\$4,417</u>
<u>11</u>	ı	<u>\$3,712</u>	<u>\$3,935</u>	<u>\$4,053</u>	<u>\$4,296</u>	<u>\$4,554</u>
<u>12</u>	-	<u>\$3,828</u>	<u>\$4,057</u>	<u>\$4,179</u>	<u>\$4,430</u>	<u>\$4,695</u>
<u>13</u>	-	_	<u>\$4,183</u>	<u>\$4,308</u>	<u>\$4,567</u>	<u>\$4,841</u>
<u>14</u>	-	_	<u>\$4,313</u>	<u>\$4,442</u>	<u>\$4,708</u>	<u>\$4,991</u>
<u>15</u>	_	_	<u>\$4,446</u>	<u>\$4,580</u>	<u>\$4,854</u>	<u>\$5,146</u>
<u>16-19</u>			<u>\$4,584</u>	<u>\$4,722</u>	<u>\$5,005</u>	<u>\$5,305</u>
<u>20+</u>	<u> </u>		<u>\$4,703</u>	<u>\$4,841</u>	<u>\$5,124</u>	<u>\$5,424</u>

Notes:
The employee in the BA+135 lane in the 2018-19 school year shall be placed in the MA lane until earning a Masters degree.

Memorandum of Understanding Vashon New Educator Support Team

Educators new to the profession will be matched with well-trained mentors to observe and support them in the learning environment. The new educator program will provide:

- Resources, coaching, and professional learning opportunities to enhance comprehensive learning systems that foster equitable systems for all learners;
- <u>Support and encouragement for first- and second-year educators to strengthen their professional skills and retain promising educators in the profession;</u>
- Mentoring for first-year educators to strengthen their professional skills and to retain promising educators in the profession;
- Confidentiality in the mentor-mentee relationship;
- Release time for mentees and mentors to observe each other; and
- <u>Compensation for first- and second-year educators, and mentors of first-year educators to support time for learning conversations outside the on-site contract day(s).</u>

Educators who are new the District, but not new to the education profession will be paired with a sponsoring teacher who will be a resource for learning the processes, culture and resources available within the school(s) to which new educator is assigned.

The Association will be given the opportunity to participate in the development of this new system. The District and Association will review progress on implementing this new system of support at each of the first three Labor Management meetings in the 2019-20 school year.